### **Distribution Agreement**

In presenting this thesis as a partial fulfillment of the requirements for a degree from Emory University, I hereby grant to Emory University and its agents the non-exclusive license to archive, make accessible, and display my thesis in whole or in part in all forms of media, now or hereafter now, including display on the World Wide Web. I understand that I may select some access restrictions as part of the online submission of this thesis. I retain all ownership rights to the copyright of the thesis. I also retain the right to use in future works (such as articles or books) all or part of this thesis.

Jocelyn Chow

April 7th, 2022

By

Jocelyn Chow

## Kimberly Hoang, M.D. Adviser

Department of Neuroscience and Behavioral Biology

Kimberly Hoang, M.D. Adviser

Gillian Hue, PhD. Committee Member

Michael Martin, PhD. Committee Member

April 7th, 2022

By Jocelyn Chow

Kimberly Hoang, M.D. Adviser

An abstract of a thesis submitted to the Faculty of Emory College of Arts and Sciences of Emory

University in partial fulfillment of the requirements of the degree of

Bachelor of Sciences with Honors

Department of Neuroscience and Behavioral Biology

2022

#### By Jocelyn Chow

Purpose: Glioblastomas (GBMs) are one of the most common types of malignant brain tumor, and are typically associated with poor survival outcomes. Over the past decade, research has stratified GBMs into two categories based on their isocitrate dehydrogenase (IDH) mutational status. IDH-mutations have become a widely accepted marker for better prognosis in GBM. However, approximately 90% of GBMs are marked as IDH-wildtype (IDH-wt). Thus, identification and characterization of the clinical and genomic factors of IDH-wildtype GBM is necessary to analyze their significance for prognostic implications. Methods: We collected data for 204 patients in the Emory Healthcare system that had a pathological diagnosis of IDH-wt, and had undergone surgical resection. Patient charts were evaluated based on their demographics, surgical outcomes, and pathological reports. Univariate and multivariate analyses were performed on our cohort following data collection. Results: Overall, clinical factors significant for better prognosis included higher KPS score, fractionated radiation therapy, temozolomide, and avastin treatment. Based on univariate analysis, common IDH-wt GBM mutations such as EGFR amplification and PTEN loss had no significant correlation with overall survival or progression-free survival. Genomic factors that were most significant for better prognosis were 1p/19q co-deletion and chromosome 10q loss. Additional statistical analyses showed that copy neutral loss of heterozygosity (CN-LOH) was a significant prognostic factor for poor overall survival.

Conclusion: Collectively, our results indicate that there are a wide variety of genomic mutations in IDH-wt GBMs, providing a basis for identifying potential chromosomal mutations that may be significant for tumor progression and potential therapeutic effects.

Keywords: isocitrate dehydrogenase mutations, IDH-wildtype, glioblastoma, WHO grade IV glioma, genomic mutations, prognostic factors, overall survival, progression-free survival

By Jocelyn Chow

Kimberly Hoang, M.D. Adviser

A thesis submitted to the Faculty of Emory College of Arts and Sciences of Emory University in partial fulfillment of the requirements of the degree of Bachelor of Sciences with Honors Department of Neuroscience and Behavioral Biology

#### Acknowledgements

I would like to thank Dr. Kimberly Hoang for her support and guidance throughout my experience in her laboratory. I would like to thank Dr. Gillian Hue for her support with the logistical details of thesis planning and her explanation of the neuroethical implications of this work. I would like to thank Dr. Michael Martin for his explanations on chromosome instability and the hereditary nature of cancer genes. I would like to thank Sai Mannam for his help with the statistical analysis modeling and experimentation aspect of this project. I would like to thank both Ross Greenberg and Kamaria Dansby for assisting in data collection for this study.

### **Table of Contents**

Introduction	1
Introduction to Gliomas	1
Classification of Glioblastomas	4
Sub-stratification of IDH-wildtype Glioblastomas	7
Significance of Study	8
IDH-wildtype Glioblastoma Aims	9
Clinical Study Presentation of IDH-wt GBM	10
Methods	13
Results	16
Discussion	21
Descriptive overview of IDH-wt GBM	21
Clinical predictors of IDH-wt GBM for OS and PFS	22
Genomic predictors of IDH-wt GBM	24
Characterizing mutational markers for OS and PFS	24
Characterizing Microarray data for OS	26
Characterizing Microarray data for PFS	28
Characterizing whole chromosome mutations and potential biomarkers for OS	29
Characterizing whole chromosome mutations and potential biomarkers for PFS	30
Ethical guidelines for the Study	31
Limitations	32
Conclusion	33
References	35

## List of Figures and Tables

igure 5	50
igure 6	51
igure 7	52
Table 1	52
Table 2	53
Table 3	54
Cable 4	55
Cable 5	56
Table 6	57
Table 7	58
Table 8	58
Table 9	60
Cable 10	61
Cable 11	68
Cable 12	69
Cable 13	74
Cable 14	75
Cable 15	76
Cable 16	83
Table 17	84
Table 18	89

#### **Introduction and Background**

#### **Introduction to Gliomas**

Gliomas are one of the most common types of brain tumors in the central nervous system (CNS), representing approximately 30% of all brain tumors [1]. These tumors are made from different types of glial cells, and are categorized based on their histologic features, which are analyzed through microscopic examination. Different types of glial cells such as astrocytes, ependymal cells, and oligodendrocytes form into gliomas called astrocytomas, ependymomas, and oligodendrogliomas, respectively, and their classification can help predict how the tumor will behave over time and what treatments are most likely to succeed [2,3].

Histologic features including nuclear atypia, cellularity, mitotic activity, and necrosis are identified by examining the tumor tissue cells and can help organize gliomas into different levels of malignancy based on the World Health Organization (WHO) grade system [2]. These gliomas are graded from I - IV based on their pathological features and their predicted clinical behavior. Grade I gliomas are usually benign and non-infiltrative (i.e pilocytic astrocytomas). Low-grade gliomas (grades II) are generally associated with slow growth and long term survival, while grades III and IV are associated with fast growth, malignancy, and short term survival [4]. Grade IV gliomas are considered the most rapidly growing, invasive, and angiogenic tumors, and are typically called glioblastomas [4].

Recently, studies have shown that integrating genomic findings of gliomas can be an important predictor for prognostic factors and potential treatment therapies [5,6]. This factor is especially true for diffuse infiltrating gliomas, which are characterized by their extensive growth of tumor cells into the neuropil, a dense network of neurons and glial cells in the central nervous system [7]. Diffuse infiltrating gliomas account for more than 80% of primary malignant

gliomas, and are usually difficult to treat due to their heterogeneity [5]. Thus, improving glioma classification has become a significant area of interest, especially for high-grade gliomas.

Specifically, Grade IV astrocytomas, or glioblastoma multiforme (GBM), are known as the most aggressive diffuse infiltrating glioma due to their malignancy and poor prognosis [8]. Patients with GBM typically have a median survival rate of 10-12 months with treatment, and less than 5% of patients survive 5 years following their initial diagnosis [8]. GBM is one of the most common types of malignant brain tumor, accounting for 16% of all primary CNS brain tumors, and 45.2% of malignancy in these tumors [9]. Typical symptoms include seizures, headaches, aphasia, motor weakness, and blurred vision [10]. Based on their regions, frontal lobe lesions are usually associated with motor deficits or personality changes, parietal lobe lesions are frequently associated with sensation loss, temporal lobe lesions are typically associated with seizures, occipital lobe lesions are correlated with vision, and cerebellar lesions are usually involved with coordination problems. Moreover, lesions in the thalamus and brainstem can be associated with all of the above symptoms. The standard forms of treatment for patients with newly diagnosed GBMs include surgical resection, radiotherapy, and chemotherapy [11] (see Figure 1). Studies have shown that maximal resection is the most beneficial for a patient's prognosis compared to biopsy or no surgery [12]. Additionally, patients are normally treated with a combination of radiotherapy and concomitant temozolomide, a type of chemotherapy, followed by cycles of adjuvant chemotherapy to help suppress secondary tumor formation after surgery [13].



# Figure 1. Standard course of treatment for GBM patients following initial onset of symptoms

Although research has shown radiotherapy and chemotherapy to have a statistically significant survival benefit, their efficacy is still somewhat limited due to GBM's resistance to conventional treatment, the spread of malignancy to adjacent brain tissue, and challenges with drug delivery [14-16]. Furthermore, patients' free and overall survival can vary greatly on an individual basis, which makes it difficult to assess treatment options [17]. Previous studies have identified clinical prognostic factors based on age, functional status defined by the Karnofsky Performance Scale (KPS), extent of resection, and use of corticosteroids to help predict the survival of patients [17-20]. Of note, patients with a younger age, higher KPS score, and gross total resection have been associated with better prognosis, while use of corticosteroids has been associated with poorer prognosis [18]. While these clinical factors can characterize GBMs broadly, there is still a paucity surrounding the genomic factors of GBM, and how they are

related to tumorigenesis. Additionally, there is currently no standard care of treatment for GBMs following tumor recurrence [11]. Thus, the ability to identify genetic mutations specific to GBM can allow for further classification of subtypes and can be beneficial for better understanding of the etiology and potential treatment options for GBMs [21-23].

#### **Classification of Glioblastomas**

Traditionally, GBMs have been categorized based on their clinical features into either primary or secondary subtypes [24]. GBMs that fall under the primary subtype category are called de novo primary tumors, which means that the first occurrence of brain cancer emerges as Grade IV GBMs at the time of initial diagnosis. Contrastingly, secondary GBMS generally progress from lower grade astrocytomas such as diffuse astrocytomas or anaplastic astrocytomas, and are often less aggressive than primary GBMs [24]. Although these two subtypes are morphologically indistinguishable, they are associated with distinct genetic differences [25]. As a result, researchers have been exploring alternative methods to categorize GBMs that rely more heavily on genetics instead of histopathology [26].

Currently, one of most important forms of distinction between primary vs secondary glioblastomas is using isocitrate dehydrogenase (IDH) mutations, which greatly affect the growth pattern and behavior of GBMs [27, 28]. IDH-wildtype (wt) GBMs are categorized as primary GBMs for their de novo status, and account for around 90% of GBMs, while IDH mutant GBMs are categorized as secondary GBMs [24]. IDH is an enzyme in the Krebs cycle that catalyzes the oxidation reaction of isocitrate into alpha-ketoglutarate, and plays a large role in metabolism, lipid synthesis, and homeostasis [29]. Studies have proposed that when IDH is mutated in the tumor cells, it causes an increase of oxidative metabolism in the Krebs cycle and suppresses reductive glutamine metabolism [30] (see Figure 2). As a result, IDH-mutant cells are thought to

substantially reprogram cellular metabolism, leading to a slower growing glioma that is less aggressive [31]. Comparatively, IDH-wt cells have no major effects on cellular metabolism or tumorigenesis, and thus are more aggressive in nature [32]. IDH mutations have become a significant area of interest due to the fact that IDH mutant GBMs are associated with better prognosis, and longer survival (2-4 years), and IDH-wt GBMs are associated with poor prognosis and shorter survival (9-15 months) [33, 34]. Consequently, the exploration of mutations in genetic coding for IDH enzymes has greatly influenced the process of identification in GBMs, as well as other types of gliomas [35, 36].



#### Figure 2. Signaling pathway for IDH-wildtype vs IDH1-mutation in the mitochondria

Other than IDH mutation status, O6-methylguanine-DNA-methyltransferase (MGMT) promoter methylation and telomerase reverse transcriptase (TERT) mutations are the only other known significant prognostic markers associated with GBM patient outcomes [37]. MGMT is an enzyme that repairs damaged O(6)-alkylguanine DNA, and when the gene promoter is

methylated, it represses gene transcription [38]. Studies have identified hypermethylation of the MGMT gene as a key predictive marker of a favorable prognosis in GBM [39]. Patients with a positive result for MGMT-methylation were correlated with a longer overall survival (22.5 months) compared to patients with unmethylated MGMT promoter (14.4 months) [40]. MGMT-promoter methylation has also been correlated with a significant survival benefit in patients treated with radiation therapy plus temozolomide [41, 42]. TERT is a gene located on chromosome 5p and encodes for the enzyme telomerase, which plays an important role in apoptosis, or cell death [43]. TERT gene promoter (pTERT) mutations are an essential feature of tumorigenesis, occurring in approximately 69% of GBMs, and are associated with poorer prognosis of GBM [44]. The classification of GBMs based on these molecular alterations suggests that molecular profiling is beneficial for identifying prognostic factors that can be used for potential treatment options, progression-free survival, and overall survival.

Research has shown that gene expression-based molecular classification can help establish a correlation between certain genomic features of GBMs. One study used unsupervised hierarchical cluster analysis to identify four molecular subtypes of GBMs, the proneural, classical, mesenchymal, and neural subtypes [45]. Associations between IDH mutation, tumor protein 53 (TP53) mutation, and platelet-derived growth factor receptor (PDGFRA) amplification were organized into the proneural subtype, epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) amplification and loss of Phosphatase and TENsin homolog deleted on chromosome 10 (PTEN) were organized into the classical subtype, and NF1 mutation and loss of TP53 and cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor 2A (CDKN2A) were organized into the mesenchymal subtype. The neural subtype had some elevated levels of neural markers, but there were no unique distinguishing molecular features identified. Verhaak et al. found that the classical subtype was shown to be more responsive towards aggressive treatment than other subtypes, suggesting that molecular classification could help predict future treatment options. However, the correlation between these molecular features of GBM, progression-free survival, and overall survival has not yet been addressed.

#### Sub-stratification of IDH-wt GBMs

Despite the exploration on the molecular features of GBMs overall, it is important to further characterize the genomic markers of IDH-wt GBMs specifically, due to their heterogeneity, aggressiveness, and short-term survival compared to IDH-mutant GBMs [46, 47]. Some studies have correlated IDH-wt gliomas with several different types of genomic mutations that directly relate to a patient's prognosis [48, 49]. Broadly, genomic alterations with better prognosis of IDH-wt GBM included mutations in PI3K class I genes [50], co-gain of chromosomes 19 and 20 (19+/20+) [51], and decreased expression of several different genes [48]. Some studies have suggested that mutations in TP53 [50], PTEN loss [52], and EGFR amplification may be correlated with worse outcomes in IDH-wt GBM [53]. Furthermore, the combination of certain genomics has also been indicated as beneficial for potential treatment options. For example, hTERT mutation status alone showed no significant correlation with IDH-wt GBM risk [54, 55]. However, when high hTERT expression was combined with MGMT promoter methylation and standard chemoradiotherapy treatment, it allowed for a median overall survival of 17.8 months versus 13.9 months from patients with unmethylated MGMT [56]. These studies show that not only can molecular subtyping be beneficial towards better understanding of IDH-wt GBM progression, but it can also help identify future therapeutic strategies. Due to the molecular heterogeneity and anatomical diversity of IDH-wt GBMS, further studies are necessary to validate these findings. Thus, implementing a large-scale analysis of genomic factors of IDH-wt GBMs is imperative to properly evaluate prognostic factors and treatment options collectively.

Recently, studies have inferred that copy number variations may play an important role in better characterizing tumor behavior in high grade gliomas [57-59]. Copy number variations (CNVs) are alterations of a single base pair that change the structure of a genome, and commonly results in genetic variation [60]. They have been highly correlated to differential gene expression in multiple types of cancer [61]. Additionally, CNV burden has been associated with tumor recurrence and death in some cancers such as prostate cancer and colerectal cancer [62-63]. There have been some genetic characteristics associated with IDH-wt GBM including a combination of chromosome 7 gains and chromosome 10 losses and chromosome 1p/19q codeletion, but their relevance to prognosis has not been directly evaluated [64, 65]. Thus, the ability to characterize specific copy number variations relevant to prognostic factors of IDH-wt GBMs can help clarify the heterogeneity of this population and identify pertinent genetic mutations for further analysis [66].

#### Significance of Study

IDH-wt GBMs account for a majority of GBMs and constitute a large portion of primary CNS tumors, making it one of the most common malignant brain tumors, as well as one of the most aggressive [9, 25]. Thus, there is an urgent need to better define treatment options for this diverse population. The efficacy of treatments directed towards IDH-wt GBMs is not well-documented, and there are only a few studies implicating specific genomic factors with the immunological benefits of certain clinical trials [67]. Moreover, research has suggested that genomics play an essential role in the etiology of GBMs [68, 69]. Other types of gliomas, such as IDH-wt anaplastic astrocytomas, often show similar genetic abnormalities to those of glioblastomas, which may indicate that these gliomas may actually represent early or undersampled glioblastomas rather than anaplastic astrocytomas [51]. Therefore, if the molecular heterogeneity of IDH-wt GBMS can be characterized broadly, it can potentially lead to a better understanding of the signaling pathways involved in this debilitating disease, and how to identify potential treatment options, especially following recurrence [70].

Of note, the genetic factors of IDH-wt GBMS are currently identified by studying tumor tissue obtained from biopsies or surgical resection, which are both invasive techniques [71]. Neuropathologists generally perform a series of molecular tests on genomic DNA isolated from formalin-fixed paraffin-embedded (FFPE) tissue including single-nucleotide polymorphisms SNP Copy Number (SNP-CN) array analysis, Fluorescence in situ hybridization (FISH) tests, and SNaPshot assay to determine the mutational status of multiple genes in brain tumors.

Recently, however, studies have been shown to correlate genomic factors with tumor subtypes based on the magnetic resonance imaging through radiogenomic analysis [72-74]. Not only have these studies found to differentiate between IDH mutant and IDH-wt GBM, but they have also been able to achieve accuracy with moderate to high success ranging from 66%-88% of detectability [75,76]. The use of convoluted neural networks to create machine learning algorithms for MRI is a primarily novel field, with radiological challenges involving the MRI's ability to identify subtle differences within a GBM group. Thus, creating a large-scale database that identifies genomics relevant to IDH-wt GBMs can be beneficial not only for evaluating prognostic factors, but for capturing specificities within IDH-wt GBMs for analysis with MRI in the future.

#### **IDH-wt GBM Study Aims**

As a result of the novelty surrounding genomic variables associated with IDH-wt GBM and the recent exploration into MRI machine learning technologies, this thesis has two primary aims. The first aim is to identify and categorize specific genomic variations of IDH-wt GBMs that lead to restricted tumor growth as well as a longer free and overall survival. The second aim is to create a multi-faceted database consisting of genomic, surgical, and clinical data of patients for future radiogenomic analysis.

#### **Clinical Study Presentation of IDH-wt GBM**

Here, we present a case study of a patient with a typical IDH-wt GBM that went through the standard treatment of surgical resection followed by radiotherapy and chemotherapy. This was a 57 year old male with no significant past medical history who was sent to the emergency department by an ophthalmologist due to his poor left eye vision. A computerized tomography (CT) scan of his head revealed a right fronto-parietal lesion, and the patient was referred to neurosurgery for outpatient followup. The patient had an MRI that revealed a large enhancing cystic lesion (see Figure 3) which was consistent with a high grade glioma.



## Figure 3. MRI scans; Figure 3A. axial view and Figure 3B. sagittal view shows the patient's right parietal lobe GBM tumor before surgical operation

Once the mass was identified through imaging, neurosurgery recommended surgical intervention, and the post-surgical risks were discussed including cerebrospinal fluid leak, infection, seizures, stroke, debility, the need for reoperation, and the strong possibility for future radiation therapy and chemotherapy. The patient elected to schedule a surgical resection of his right fronto-parietal glioma, and subsequently underwent a right parietal craniotomy for resection with maximal surgical resection achieved. He also had a Jackson Pratt drain placed, which is used to help prevent the collection of fluid near the incision site after surgery. During his operation, there were no complications that occurred. After his surgery, he was moved to the postoperative recovery unit and was discharged home after 2 days with no postoperative complications and a KPS score of 90. His postoperative MRI showed gross total resection (see Figure 4).



Figure 4. MRI scans; Figure 4A. axial view and Figure 4B. sagittal view shows the patient's right parietal lobe GBM tumor after surgical operation

The anatomical pathology report on the patient reported his lesion as a WHO grade IV IDH-wt GBM. His histology slides showed palisading necrosis, intravascular thrombi and microvascular proliferation. His tumor also had molecular characteristics such as unmethylated MGMT promoter, PTEN loss, and homozygous loss of CDKN2A/B genes, which are common in IDH-wt GBMs and have both been indicated in poor prognosis in gliomas [77, 78].

Following the patient's operation, he started the standard treatment combination of fractionated radiation therapy and temodar. In total, he received 75 Gray (Gy, unit used to measure the total amount of radiation) in 30 fractions over 42 days. The patient tolerated the treatment well, and completed his course without any complications. He then started adjuvant temodar a couple months later to help lower the risk of tumor recurrence [79]. Six months after the patient's gross total resection and therapeutic treatment, his MRI showed signs of increased solid enhancement concerning for tumor progression, so he was started on adjuvant temodar and his steroid dosage was increased. However, the patient's status continued to decline more rapidly during 1 year following his surgery as he started experiencing fatigue and neurocognitive challenges. He passed away two years after his initial diagnosis.

Overall, the patient underwent all the treatment options available at this time for glioblastomas, and remained relatively stable for nearly a year until he started showing more severe signs of neurological deficits. Although he had some genetics associated with poorer prognosis such as PTEN loss and homozygous loss of CDKN2A/B, he also underwent gross total resection, and received both radiation therapy and chemotherapy. Thus, it can be inferred that both clinical and genomic factors are necessary for evaluating GBM survival, and should be studied in correlation to one another.

#### Methods:

#### Study design:

This study involves a multi-site retrospective analysis of patients diagnosed with IDH-wt GBMs across Emory University Hospital, Emory University Hospital Midtown, Emory Saint Joseph's Hospital, and Grady Memorial Hospital between 2014 and 2021. Out of a database of over 1000 patients with International Classification of Diseases (ICD) codes relating to GBMs, patients with the IDH-wt GBM diagnosis were identified and screened for analysis. These patients were collected from the CTORE database, a multi-disciplinary, neuro-oncology team focused on collecting patient outcomes for CNS tumors treated at the participating Emory sites. There were 204 eligible patients that were included in our study. Criteria included a diagnosis of IDH-wt GBM, defined as IDH negative status, and extensive pathological workup done. All experimentation was done in compliance with the guidelines set by the institutional review board (IRB) at Emory University under the CNS tumor registry at Emory (CTORE: IRB00117860) to ensure integrity of this project. The study was approved by the institutional review board (IRB) under protocol #00117860 at Emory University, and an informed consent waiver was obtained from the patient.

#### **Data collection**:

The CTORE team created a REDCap database from a previous study for IDH-mutant GBM that was adapted for IDH-wt GBM data collection. New instruments including a more detailed description of tumor progression data was also created to evaluate potential treatment options following recurrence. All IDH-wt GBMs included demographic, histopathological, clinical, and genomic evaluation. Variables such as gender, age, race, pathology, WHO grade, adjuvant therapy treatments, MGMT methylation status, and other standard microarray analysis were evaluated and collected in REDCap. Patient data was obtained through the Emory Medical Record (EMR) system by analyzing a series of clinical information including operative notes, discharge summaries, pathology reports, and physician notes from specialties including neurosurgery, radiation oncology, neurology, and hematology/oncology. Pathology results were documented by neuropathologists at Emory and consolidated into an anatomic pathology report. IDH-wt status was confirmed by performing immunohistochemistry on tumor cells. Other genetic factors such as ATRX, P53, and MGMT methylation were also performed in line with the recommended diagnostic criteria for diffuse astrocytic gliomas. Microarray SNP-CN analysis was performed to detect copy number abnormalities for each patient. This test was performed using an oncoscan platform (Thermo Fisher Scientific OncoScan FFPE Assay Kit) [80] to query over 200,000 genetic markers across the human genome. Relevant factors included copy number abnormalities, gene deletion, gene amplification, and copy neutral loss of heterozygosity, which were all documented through REDCap. A Snapshot Cancer mutation panel was also used to assess the mutation status of multiple genes that have been implicated in a variety of cancer types. This test was performed using a PCR-based assay to identify 44 different mutations. Mutations including AKT1, BRAF, EGFR, KRAS, MEK1, NRAS, PIK3CA, and PTEN were detected as the specific point mutations pertinent to the test design [81]. The assistance of other study personnel from CTORE was enlisted for data collection and analysis purposes.

Once all the data was collected within the REDCap database, the last follow up date of the patients was reviewed to see who had not continued their care within the Emory Healthcare system prior to 2022. For patients without a clear follow up status, their contact information from the EMR database was utilized to call the patients' listed phone numbers. The patients were contacted to assess their survival status, and the relevant information was inputted on REDCap to ensure that the database included the most updated information.

#### Statistical analysis:

After all the necessary data was collected, descriptive statistics, univariate, and multivariate analysis on JMP, a statistical analysis software program. The primary aims were to evaluate for genomic factors correlated to progression-free survival (PFS), and overall survival (OS). Clinical factors including surgical data, pre-operative complications, radiation therapy, and chemotherapy were also briefly evaluated. Univariate and multivariate analyses were performed using the Cox proportional-hazards model, which is a regression model typically used to investigate the relationship between predictive factors and patient survival, and is commonly used to assess the prognostic impact of glioblastomas [82]. Multivariate analysis was conducted using the backwards selection model. This variable selection method involved removing the least significant variable step by step until no non-significant variables remained. An alpha of 0.2 was used as the cutoff for removal when selecting variables for multivariate analysis. Due to the medical nature of the study, a greater value of alpha was used to minimize the risk of having a false negative, or Type II error, resulting in the assumption that the patient does not have glioblastoma, when they actually do [83]. These tests aimed to determine if there were any significant clinical or genomic markers related to PFS and OS. Hazard ratios (HR) were used to determine the relative risk of the patient populations' survival outcome by comparing the likelihood of an event occurring vs not occurring (i.e. the proportion of having a mutated gene vs wild-type gene) [84]. Once all of the covariates were analyzed, further testing was done on whole chromosomes to see how generalizable our findings could be compared to just one chromosome arm. Additionally, chromosome 7 gain/chromosome 10 loss and co-gain of

chromosome 19 and 20 were analyzed to determine their prognostic significance in relation to previous literature [51, 64]. Kaplan-meier curves were also generated to visualize the clinical course of patients' over time and compare the differences of patient outcome for extent of resection (EOR), PFS and OS. These curves model a non-linear survival probability over time while accounting for censored data (defined as patients with no date of death). Due to the nature of the censored data, this type of curve is able to account for all pertinent patient data without overestimating the survivor probability, thus eliminating the factor of survivor bias. As such, Kaplan-Meier (KM) curves are a useful predictor for visualizing the time it takes for an event of interest to occur (i.e. overall survival) [85].

#### **Results**

#### **Descriptive Statistics**

We collected clinical and genomic information from 204 patients with a pathological diagnosis of IDH-wt glioblastoma. These patients were evaluated from December 2013 to March 2022. Demographic factors are listed under Table 1. Within our cohort, a majority of the patients were male (57.8%) and Caucasian (81.4%). Additionally, the most common tumor locations were in the frontal (30.4%) and temporal (28.9%) lobes. Table 2 summarizes the treatment data and outcomes of patients. The most frequent type of surgery the patients received were craniotomies for resection (67.2%), with a majority of our patients receiving subtotal resection (45.6%). Additionally, most of the patients' received adjuvant therapy following surgery in the forms of fractionated radiation therapy (41.2%) and temozolomide (50%). 29.4% of patients were listed under the "other" category due to limitations in obtaining follow-up data after surgery. Most of these patients received their adjuvant therapy at an outside hospital or facility,

usually due to their long distance from the Emory Healthcare system as noted in the patients' charts. During the course of patient treatment and follow up, 75 patients had tumor recurrence, and 85 patients died.

Table 3 describes the treatment patients received following tumor progression (n=75). The most significant variables included avastin/bevacizumab given (46.7%) and radiation therapy given (17.3%). Similarly to Table 2, a majority of patients with recurrence that also underwent surgery had sub-total resection (14.6%).

In Table 4, the genomic factors of this study were briefly characterized. At least one genetic mutation was observed in all of the patients. The most frequent mutations included CDK2NA/B deletion (57.8%), PTEN loss (45.1%), and EGFR amplification (36.8%). Additionally, the mean for copy number variations (CNVs) was approximately 16, with a standard deviation of 7.6.

#### **Evaluating Kaplan-meier curves for the patient cohort**

To examine the overall survival of our cohort, KM curves were created to provide a comprehensive look at our patient population. Figure 6 demonstrates the overall survival of the patients, where a majority of the patients seem to survive between 1-2 years. The prognostic impact of the extent of resection was also evaluated (Figure 7). KM curves estimates of OS showed biopsy having a significantly shorter survival compared to subtotal resection (STR) and gross total resection (GTR). While there is some overlap between the survival estimates of STR and GTR, cases of GTR are still more significant for survival than STR and biopsy. Figure 8 broadly characterizes progression-free survival in relation to the whole cohort, showing a sharp decline in PFS following the first year.

#### **Clinical Predictors of Overall Survival**

Among the 204 patients in our cohort, there were several clinical factors significant for predicting OS in both our univariate and multivariate analysis. Within our univariate analysis (Table 5), age was correlated with poor prognosis for OS with a HR of 1.04 (CI: 1.02-1.06, P < 0.001). KPS, fractionated radiation, other types of radiation, temozolomide given, avastin, GTR and STR (0.10<HR<0.97, 95% CI, P < 0.05) were all associated with better prognosis for OS. Comparatively, the multivariate analysis (Table 6) showed again that age (HR=1.02, 95% CI, 1.00-1.05, P = 0.039) was correlated with a poor prognosis when accounting for the other covariates. Moreover, fractionated radiation, other radiation, avastin given, GTR, and STR (0.08<HR<0.52, 95% CI, P < 0.05) were also associated with better OS in the multivariate analysis. In the cohort of patients with recurrence (n=75), univariate analysis of OS for adjuvant therapy after recurrence was conducted, and there were no significant factors leading to better or worse outcome (Table 7).

#### **Clinical Predictors of Progression-Free survival**

When comparing the univariate analysis for OS and PFS, they both had KPS and GTR (0.51 < HR < 0.97, 95% CI, P < 0.05) as a significant factor for a lower chance of recurrence (Table 8). For treatment following recurrence, PFS was not evaluated because PFS mostly aims to look at factors leading up to tumor recurrence.

#### **Genomic Predictors of Overall Survival**

The statistical analysis of the genomics was broken down into three sections. The first section evaluated common cancer genetic markers pertinent to the study (Table 9). In this section, 1p/19q co-deletion (HR=0.45, 95% CI, 0.22-0.92, P=0.03) was reported as the only significant factor with a better prognosis. No covariates were indicated for poor OS outcome.

Since there was only one significant factor for the univariate analysis of genetic markers for OS, no multivariate analysis was conducted.

The second section evaluated the total number of CNVs gained, CNVs lost, copy neutral loss of heterozygosity (CN-LOH), and mutations in chromosome arm regions. Overall in the univariate analysis (Table 10), CN-LOH was reported as a significant factor of poor OS (HR=1.04, 95% CI, 1.01-1.08, *P*=0.014). Specifically, chromosomes 2p CN-LOH, 2q CN-LOH, 3p CN-LOH, 4p CN-LOH, 4q CN-LOH, 5q CN-LOH, 7q CN-LOH, 12p CN-LOH, 13q CN-LOH, 14q CN-LOH, 18p CN-LOH, and 22q CN-LOH (2.46<HR<4.93, 95% CI, P<0.05) were all indicated as significant mutations that were associated with poor prognosis for OS. Additional chromosomal mutations correlated with poor prognosis included 5p loss, 9q gain, 13q loss, 16p loss, 17p loss, 18q gain, and 22q loss (1.61<HR<2.38, 95% CI, P<0.05). The only chromosomal mutation that was significant as a predictive factor for better OS was 10q loss (HR=0.52, 95% CI, 0.30-0.92, P=0.04). In the multivariate analysis of these biomarkers (Table 11), 10q loss was reported as a significant factor for better prognosis for OS (HR=0.38, 95% CI, 0.20-0.72, P=0.003). Interestingly, overall CN-LOH was also recorded as a favorable prognostic factor (HR=0.87, 95% CI, 0.0378-0.97, P=0.011). Comparatively, 3p CN-LOH, 5p loss, 5q CN-LOH, 7q CN-LOH, 9q gain, 14q CN-LOH, 16p loss, and 18p loss were all associated with poor prognosis (1.90<HR<11.54, 95% CI, P<0.05).

The third section analyzed these biomarkers on a broader scale, looking at whole chromosome gain/loss/CN-LOH to better assess how these genomics could be possibly characterized. Potential prognostic biomarkers stated in previous literature including chromosome 19 gain/20 gain and chromosome 7 gain/10 loss were also evaluated [47, 48]. The univariate analysis (Table 12) reported no significant covariates for better prognosis. However, whole chromosome CN-LOH in chromosomes 2, 3, 16, 17, and 18 (2.11 $\leq$ HR $\leq$ 5.53, 95% CI,  $P\leq0.05$ ) were noted as significant factors for poorer OS outcomes. Other whole chromosome mutations correlated with poor prognosis included whole chromosome 9 gain, 12 gain, and 18 loss (1.88 $\leq$ HR $\leq$ 2.11, 95% CI, P<0.05). There was no significance indicated in any whole chromosome or chromosome arm combinations of chromosome 19 gain/20 gain and chromosome 7 gain/10 loss in this section. Of note, there were also no whole chromosome mutations for chromosomes 13, 14, and 15. In the multivariate analysis (Table 13), whole chromosomes 9 gain, 12 gain, and 18 CN-LOH (1.85 $\leq$ HR $\leq$ 4.78, 95% CI, P<0.05) were highlighted as significant prognosis factors for poor OS outcome.

#### **Genomic Predictors of Progression-Free survival**

Similarly to the OS univariate and multivariate analysis, statistical data on PFS was separated into three components including established genetic markers, chromosome arm mutations, and whole chromosome mutations/potential predictors. In the univariate analysis of the first set of mutational markers, there were no pertinent factors identified (Table 14).

In the second category, univariate analysis (Table 15) showed that 1q loss and 10q loss (0.41 < HR < 0.44, 95% CI, P < 0.05) were correlated with longer PFS. Contrastingly, 11p loss, 17p loss, 17q loss, and 18q gain (1.77 < HR < 4.38, 95% CI, P < 0.05) were associated with short PFS. Multivariate analysis (Table 16) reported parallel results, identifying 1q loss and 10q loss (0.35 < HR < 0.41, 95% CI, P < 0.05) as pertinent covariates of longer PFS, and 11p loss, 17p loss, 17q loss, and 18q gain (1.66 < HR < 3.87, 95% CI, P < 0.05) as covariates of shorter PFS. Notably, 10q loss was also correlated with better outcome for OS in both univariate and multivariate analyses.

Lastly, for the third category, univariate analysis (Table 17) showed that whole

chromosome 1 loss and 7q+/10q- (0.30<HR<0.60, 95% CI, P<0.05) was associated with a lower chance of recurrence, and whole chromosome 18 gain (HR=4.19, 95% CI, 1.49-11.81, P=0.007) was associated with a greater chance of recurrence. Similarly to the whole chromosomal analysis for OS, there were no whole chromosome mutations for chromosome 13-15. For the multivariate analysis (Table 18), whole chromosome 1 loss and 7q+/10q- (0.22<HR<0.49, 95% CI, P<0.05) were significant for longer PFS, and whole chromosome 18 gain (HR=7.00, 95% CI, 2.42-20.30, P<0.001) was significant for shorter PFS. *These results are preliminary in nature and additional studies are underway to further qualify our data*.

#### **Discussion**

Over the last decade, IDH mutations have become a widely accepted feature for identifying gliomas, and one of the distinct ways to categorize glioblastomas into primary vs secondary GBMs. Clinically, IDH-wt GBMs are known to have a worse prognosis compared to IDH-mutant GBMs, with shorter overall survival times and poorer response to treatment. However, the genomic landscape of IDH-wt GBMs remains relatively uncharacterized. This study explores potential molecular markers of IDH-wt GBMs that can be used for further stratification. Although there have been some mutations commonly correlated with IDH-wt GBMs, their prognostic capabilities are still largely variable due to the heterogeneity of this population. Thus, our study attempts to identify the potential biomarkers of IDH-wt GBMs to see if they may have any implications for patient outcomes.

#### **Descriptive overview of IDH-wt GBM**

The descriptive statistics (Tables 1-4) for this study were collected through our REDCap database under separate instruments for demographic, surgical, and pathological data. These variables were then evaluated statistically using JMP. Our study has shown that many of the descriptive characteristics typically found in IDH-wt GBM are also present in our patient cohort [9,22]. The majority of patients in our study were male and white (Table 1) with a mean age of 63.9, and most of the tumor lesions were located in the frontal and temporal lobe. Additionally, a majority of our patients received surgical intervention, radiation therapy, and chemotherapy, which is the standard form of treatment for GBM patients [12, 13]. Genomically, incidence of GBM was higher in patients with CDK2NA/B deletion, PTEN loss, and EGFR amplification, which is also commonly seen in other studies [48, 52].

When looking at our cohort overall using the KM curve for OS and PFS, we observed survival predictions that closely match other KM curves done for IDH-wt GBMs for OS and PFS [86, 87]. Additionally, the KM curve examining the correlation between extent of resection and OS followed the general trend that maximal extent of resection is beneficial for patient outcomes [12]. Thus, we can infer that our patient population is generally in alignment with the majority of IDH-wt GBM cases evaluated, and follows the typical trend of treatment options available at this time.

#### Clinical predictors of IDH-wt GBM for overall survival and progression-free survival

We first evaluated the clinical factors of our cohort including general and adjuvant therapy predictors by conducting univariate and multivariate analysis using the relevant variables. For overall survival, the statistically significant factors in the univariate analysis (Table 5) included age, KPS score, radiation therapy, temozolomide, and extent of resection. Additionally, the multivariate analysis for OS (Table 6) showed that fractionated radiation, avastin, and extent of resection suggests that there may be a relationship between these features. For progression-free survival (Table 8), KPS score and gross total resection were the clinical factors significantly correlated with a longer PFS. These results corresponded to both PFS and OS in the ways that we expected and were all in alignment with previous literature [18], further reinforcing the validity of our cohort in conjunction with other IDH-wt GBM populations.

Additionally, avastin, a common chemotherapy drug, was also listed as a significant factor for better patient outcome for OS. Avastin was also correlated with a lower HR in PFS (HR=0.66, 95% CI, (0.26-1.61, P=0.348) and OS after recurrence (Table 7, HR=0.65, 95% CI, 0.38-1.11, P=0.113), though our results were not statistically significant in those areas. Despite some areas of uncertainty surrounding the use of avastin (i.e. dosage, duration of treatment), there is data to support that this drug may be beneficial for both PFS and OS, as reported in our study. This notion is further supported by studies reporting that avastin treatment following recurrence can be beneficial for patients [88, 89]. However, these results only report the overall significance of avastin as a chemotherapy drug, and future trials to identify the optimal dosage and length of treatment should be assessed. We collected results regarding these factors in our initial data collection to be analyzed in future experiments. These experiments will evaluate the standardization of avastin and its relevance to biomarkers for patients that would benefit from such treatment.

Other clinical factors such as proton radiation given, clinical trial enrollment, and lomustine given did not produce any particularly significant results. This could be due to the small sample sizes of patients that received such treatments (n=2-8). Since our study is retrospective in nature, there was no methodical way to control for such factors. However, this

information may prove to be useful when examining the correlation between genomic markers and treatment options in the future.

#### Genomic predictors of IDH-wt GBM

The genomic landscape of this study was evaluated based on their univariate and multivariate analyses for OS and PFS. Variables included in this study were determined based on the genetic tests used by Emory neuropathologist for patients' anatomical pathology reports such as Snapshot mutation panels and Microarray SNP-CN analysis. Additionally, we evaluated genomic markers including 1p19q co-deletion, chromosome 19/20 gain, and chromosome 7 gain/chromosome 10 loss based on previous studies that have cited these mutations as potential molecular markers in GBM [51, 64, 65]. The present research was primarily focused on finding methods to broadly characterize these genomics due to the heterogeneity of the IDH-wt GBM population. Thus, the results reported are preliminary in nature, and should be treated as such.

#### **Characterizing mutational markers for OS and PFS**

In the first section for univariate analysis of OS of mutational markers (Table 9), 1p19q co-deletion was reported as the only factor for better patient outcome (n=16). This marker is typically associated with better prognosis in oligodendrogliomas that may be due its a lower acidity compared to intact gliomas [90]. 1p19q co-deletion is also reported to be more common in IDH-mutant GBMs compared to IDH-wildtype GBMs, but has lacked prognosis impact in the past due to the different types of tests and criteria for this biomarker within individual subtypes [91]. Our study suggests that for IDH-wt GBMs specifically, 1p19q co-deletion may result in a better prognosis. Based on the previous literature, this finding may be due to an oligodendroglial component within certain glioblastomas. However, further studies would need to be conducted in order to confirm this feature as a potential biomarker for better patient outcome.

PIK3CA mutation was also previously implicated as a potential prognostic factor for IDH-wt GBMs, as a part of the PI3K class I genes [50]. However, it was not reported to be statistically significant in our findings as a prognostic factor for better or worse outcome in the OS group (n=8, HR=0.97, 95% CI, 0.30-3.08, p=0.956) or for tumor recurrence the PFS group (n=8, HR=1.13, 95% CI, 0.41-3.10, P=0.810). Due to the small sample size and p-value of >0.05, we were not able to conclude anything about this finding. However, considering the potential this mutation has for better outcomes, additional validation for this gene may lead to a potential biomarker for IDH-wt GBM in the future.

Contrasting to previous literature on MGMT methylation as a favorable prognostic factor for GBMs [39], our study reported that there was no significance of this mutational marker on our IDH-wt GBM cohort for neither OS nor PFS. We theorize that there may be a few reasons for this finding. There are still some technical challenges with MGMT methylation testing that can lead to an "indeterminate" or "low level" result which may influence the predictive cutoff for what qualifies as an MGMT methylated GBM [92], and affect our interpretation for what counts as a MGMT methylated vs unmethylated result. Additionally, one study found that MGMT methylation in IDH-wt GBM was not associated with any histological features, suggesting that the favorable prognostic value of MGMT methylation may not be due to an inherently less aggressive tumor biology [92]. Together with our findings, these studies infer that although MGMT methylation is usually associated with a better prognosis in GBM patients overall, its genomic status may be variable depending on other factors such as treatment. In order to properly test this theory, further stratification methods within our statistical model would need to be taken to account for different therapeutic options. Within the univariate analysis of OS and PFS for mutational markers, it is interesting to note that CDK2NA/B deletion, P53 overexpression, EGFR amplification and PTEN loss were not particularly significant for any prognostic factors or tumor recurrence. Although these markers have been implicated for poorer prognosis in other lower grade gliomas [93, 94, 53, 78], there was no clinical significance reported in our study. This contradicts our expectation that these three mutational markers would be associated with poorer prognosis in IDH-wt GBMs. We infer that this result may be due to the high heterogeneity of the GBM population that can reduce the reliability of the results. However, this research still has implications for future genomic analyses. As we continue to stratify for other clinical factors such as comorbidities and treatment options, we theorize that we may be able to further characterize the role of these mutational markers in IDH-wt GBM throughout the course of their treatment.

The role of other mutational markers such as ATRX, BRAF, and KRAS have not been widely studied for IDH-wt GBMs. Additionally, our statistical analyses did not result in any significant results for these specific mutations. Previous literature has shown ATRX and KRAS mutations to be indicated as potential malignancy markers, and BRAF mutations to be associated with improved overall survival in gliomas, but not IDH-wt GBMs specifically [95-97]. Thus, although we cannot rule out the potential of these markers as significant prognosis factors for IDH-wt GBMs, it can also be inferred that they may not be specific markers for this subset of tumors.

#### **Characterizing Microarray data for OS**

Overall, the microarray data collected for this study involved identifying chromosomal gains, losses, and CN-LOH for chromosomes 1-23, specifically for chromosome arms p (shorter arm) and q (longer arm). The results were quite variable among the OS and PFS cohort. Within

the univariate analysis for OS, there were several chromosomal mutations reported that were significantly correlated with worse prognosis that had CN-LOH including 2p, 2q, 3p, 4p, 4q, 5q, 7q, 12p, 13q, 14q, 18p, and 22q. Additionally, total CN-LOH was also significant for poorer prognosis for the univariate analysis of OS. Altogether, these results suggest that CN-LOH may hold prognostic value for characterizing IDH-wt GBM, and can be a potential marker for further exploration. CN-LOH describes the event where one of the two homologous chromosomal regions is lost, but there are still two identical copies of the particular region within the genome. Some studies have identified CN-LOH as a significant factor of malignancy primarily in myelodysplastic syndrome, or preleukemia, as well as synchronous colorectal cancer [98, 99]. In correlation with previous literature, our results suggest that CN-LOH may be correlated with unfavorable survival outcomes, and that this specific type of chromosomal mutation may provide some information on different IDH-wt GBM morphologies. Additionally, the multivariate analysis for OS of microarray data reported that CN-LOH of 3p, 5q, 7q, and 14q were all significantly correlated with poorer prognosis as well, indicating that there may be a combination of CN-LOH mutations that could serve as a potential biomarker for IDH-wt GBM. However, due to the small sample sizes for patients with CN-LOH (n=3-15), further studies will need to be conducted to assess the potential impact of this type of chromosomal mutation. Other significant results for poor OS outcomes of microarray data in the univariate analysis included 5p loss, 9q gain, 13q loss, 16p loss, 17p loss, 18q gain, and 22q loss. Some of these mutations have been implicated in previous studies. For example, 17p loss has been indicated as a potential biomarker for poor survival in pediatric medulloblastomas [100]. Additionally, 18q gain has been associated with increased aggression of metastases in prostate cancer [101]. However, these chromosomal mutations have not been widely studied or characterized enough. In the multivariate analysis for

OS, 5p loss, 9q gain, 16p loss, and 18p loss were all significantly correlated with poorer prognosis as well, and may hold some prognostic value in relation to one another. For the purposes of our studies, both significant and insignificant observations should be treated as exploratory findings. As such, further studies that include a genome-wide association study approach may be more beneficial for extricating specific genetic mutations from these chromosome arms that may be more pertinent for prognosis of IDH-wt GBMs.

Most notably, 10q loss was the only significant covariate associated with better prognosis in both the univariate and multivariate analysis of OS for microarray data. There are also a significant number of patients with this mutation (n=176). This finding is contradictory to previous literature which suggests that this chromosomal mutation is usually correlated with poorer prognosis [102]. However, one study noted that when this chromosomal mutation was evaluated in conjunction with age and temozolomide treatment, the effect of the genomic mutation was negated [103]. Thus, this particular chromosome mutation may benefit from further statistical analysis that is stratified for other clinical variables such as treatment effect or age.

#### **Characterizing Microarray data for PFS**

In the univariate and multivariate analysis of PFS for the microarray data, there was some overlap with the chromosomal mutations in the OS data. Of note, 17q loss and 18q gain were reported as significant factors correlated with a greater chance of tumor recurrence in the univariate and multivariate analysis. Additionally, 10q loss was also associated with better PFS in this cohort. These mutations were also listed as significant covariates in the multivariate analysis for PFS of microarray data. These correspondent results suggest that 17q loss, 18q gain, and 10q loss may play a role in the tumor progression of IDH-wt GBM, though supplementary
studies will need to be conducted to validate these results and characterize the inherent aggressiveness of tumor biology for these mutations.

Other significant findings for univariate analysis for PFS of the microarray data included associating 11p loss and 17p loss with greater chance of tumor progression and 1q loss with lower chance of tumor progression. 17p loss has been associated with poorer survival for medulloblastoma in previous studies, and may have implications for GBM that have a similar pathway as medulloblastoma [104]. Additionally, 1q loss has been correlated with positive response to chemotherapy treatment in a case report on GBM [105], suggesting that there may be significant implications for treatment options relating to this chromosomal mutation. For the multivariate analysis of PFS for the microarray data, in addition to 17q loss, 18q gain, and 10q loss as listed above, 11p loss and 1q loss were also indicated as significant results for recurrence outcome. Thus, it can be inferred that these mutations may play a role in tumorigenesis to some extent.

#### Characterizing whole chromosome mutations and potential biomarkers for OS

Similarly to the univariate and multivariate analyses of OS, there were multiple chromosomes with CN-LOH noted as a significant factor for poor prognosis. In the univariate analysis for OS, this included whole chromosome 2 CN-LOH, 3 CN-LOH, 16 CN-LOH, 17 CN-LOH, and 18 CN-LOH. When considering the heterogeneity of the GBM population, the variety of chromosomal CN-LOH between chromosome arms and whole chromosome mutations can suggest that there may be multiple subtypes within the IDH-wt GBM cohort that can be further stratified. However, the novelty of this study and lack of literature supporting these specific CN-LOHs for IDH-wt GBMs indicates that further studies need to be done to validate these findings before they can be used as prognostic factors. Additional significant findings of the univariate analysis for this group included whole chromosome 9 gain, 12 gain, 16 loss, and 18 loss. When looking at the multivariate analysis, whole chromosome 9 gain, 12 gain, and 18 CN-LOH were all significant factors of poorer prognosis. Specifically, whole chromosome 18-CN-LOH is commonly found in multifocal ileal neuroendocrine tumors [106]. However, there is no literature supporting the prognosis impact of these whole chromosomal mutations for gliomas in general. Although there is not much previous literature to explain our findings, when accounting for the chromosome arm mutation findings in Tables 10 and 11 on the microarray data, it can provide some more specificity for which specific chromosomes may be worth evaluating for further patient outcome, such as chromosome 9 and 18.

#### Characterizing whole chromosome mutations and potential biomarkers for PFS

When comparing the microarray data for PFS (Tables 15, 16) with the whole chromosome mutations data (Tables 17, 18), there is overlap involving whole chromosome 1 loss and 18 gain. Specifically, whole chromosome 1 loss is associated with better outcome for PFS and whole chromosome 18 gain is associated with poorer outcome for PFS. Similarly to the results and literature for the previous microarray data, these results may suggest that these particular chromosomes are significant for tumor recurrence. Since 1q loss is associated with longer PFS and 1p/19q co-deletion has been correlated with better survival outcomes, the finding that whole chromosome 1 loss is significant for longer PFS may suggest that this chromosomal mutation has significant benefit for tumor suppression. However, due to the lack of literature available on the effects of whole chromosome 1 loss in the setting of cancer, further studies are necessary to validate this finding. Additionally, the marker for chromosome 7q gain/10q loss was associated with longer PFS in our findings. Contrastingly, the 7/10 signature has been previously implicated in studies with IDH-wt astrocytoma as a marker for shorter PFS that can lead to a higher malignancy grade [107]. Although our results are contradictory to the previous literature, the relevance of this marker to GBM literature suggests that this biomarker has potential implications for further stratification of IDH-wt GBM. Thus, further studies correlating this marker to IDH-wt GBM survival outcomes are necessary to determine its relevance to tumor progression. Lastly, the significance of whole chromosome 18 gain has not been previously evaluated in the literature. However, in general, whole chromosome gains have been frequently observed as a genomic abnormality in tumors and is common in lympho-haematopoietic and embryonic neoplasms [108]. This outcome suggests that this mutation may be relevant to tumorigenesis, and can be evaluated in future experiments to clearly assess its prognostic impact. Whole chromosome 1 loss, 18 gain, and 7q gain/10q loss were also evaluated in the multivariate analyses and reported significant results, thus inferring that further statistical analyses with other clinical factors such as adjuvant therapy treatment may be relevant for assessing the effects of these genomic mutations on IDH-wt GBMs.

## Ethical guidelines for the Study

This study is heavily focused on identifying the genomics related to IDH-wt GBMs, and utilizes information from a variety of genetic tests consolidated into an anatomical pathology report within patients' medical records. Due to the recent developments in research for genetic testing, it is necessary to address the legal and ethical implications of this study to minimize and justify the social impact that it may have. Some studies have brought up the concern for genetic discrimination, and how predictive genetic testing may decrease an individuals' rights related to healthcare insurance and employment [109]. Additional arguments have been brought up regarding privacy issues and disposition towards fetal and embryonic genetic screening [110]. Thus, limiting privacy risk was a primary goal to maintain the responsible conduct of research (RCR) of this study. In order to maintain patient confidentiality, the following steps were taken so that the disclosure of protected health information (PHI) would result in no more than minimal privacy risk to the participant:

- All data were stored behind the Emory firewall and in compliance with Emory's
   Data Security Policy
- Data were only accessible by researchers of the study that are CITI trained and approved by IRB
- Patient identifiers were not disclosed beyond study personnel except as required by law, or for authorized oversight of the study
- All data will be eradicated after the project is complete

To mitigate the risk of genetic discrimination, we also abide by the Genetic Information Nondiscrimination Act (GINA) which was created in 2008, and prevents employers and other third parties from requiring anyone entering a contract from disclosing genetic testing information [111].

All efforts were taken towards this study to protect patient confidentiality and promote inclusivity. Moreover, all experimentation was done in compliance with the guidelines set by the institutional review board (IRB) at Emory University under the CNS tumor registry at Emory (CTORE: IRB00117860) to ensure integrity of this project.

## Limitations

There were some limitations of our current study. First, the retrospective nature of our study prevented us from evaluating some patients throughout the entire course of their treatment, which may affect the accuracy of the survival outcomes in the data collected. Although we tried

to account for this by calling patients for follow-up and censoring the data of these patients during our statistical analysis, our results may be limited due to poor follow-up with patients. Moreover, our single-institutional study collected patients using the data available to use through Emory, which may result in a convenience bias relative to the patient population within the Emory community. Thus, further studies including a stricter exclusion criteria for patient follow-up and randomized studies on a multi-institutional level can be done to optimize findings for IDH-wt GBM patients.

Additionally, the techniques we used to observe the genomic markers in our data is partially limited due to the current technological landscape available to us. Although the majority of mutational markers were most likely accounted for, we cannot say with certainty that all genomic mutations were detected through our testing methods. As technology advances, future studies that involve more precise techniques can more accurately identify specific genomic mutations that may be pertinent for survival outcomes of IDH-wt GBM patients.

# **Conclusion**

Overall, our study demonstrates that there are multiple chromosomal mutations that may hold prognostic significance for IDH-wt GBM. For the mutational markers such as 1p/19q co-deletion and MGMT methylation, further studies are necessary to assess their relative patient outcomes to treatment options (i.e. extent of resection, radiation therapy, chemotherapy). For the microarray data, CN-LOH and 10q loss seem to be heavily correlated with our patient cohort, and may need to be further investigated to evaluate their significance as genomic markers. Additionally, some of the biomarkers indicated in this study were also pertinent in other gliomas such as oligodendrogliomas. This research has several implications that will require future experimentation. Most notably, our comprehensive database on REDCap includes other clinical factors besides survival such as comorbidities, age, and treatment options that can all be evaluated with our current dataset. By further stratifying our data for potential confounding variables, we may be able to better understand the significance of our findings. Additionally, our database includes information on IDH-mutant GBMs with the same set of data collected that could be used in a comparative study to evaluate the OS and PFS of these two cohorts against each other. Finally, we hope to utilize the findings in our database for encoding purposes that can be used in conjunction with MRI to create a neural network that may potentially evaluate genomic factors such as IDH mutation from an imaging standpoint rather than a pathological standpoint.

# References

- CBTRUS Statistical Report: Primary Brain and Other Central Nervous System Tumors Diagnosed in the United States in 2014–2018 | Neuro-Oncology | Oxford Academic. https://academic-oup-com.proxy.library.emory.edu/neuro-oncology/article/23/Supplement \_3/iii1/6381476
- D'Alessio A, Proietti G, Sica G, Scicchitano BM. Pathological and Molecular Features of Glioblastoma and Its Peritumoral Tissue. Cancers (Basel). 2019;11(4):469. doi:10.3390/cancers11040469
- Zhang S, William C. Educational Case: Histologic and Molecular Features of Diffuse Gliomas. Academic Pathology. 2020;7:2374289520914021. doi:10.1177/2374289520914021
- Louis DN, Perry A, Reifenberger G, et al. The 2016 World Health Organization Classification of Tumors of the Central Nervous System: a summary. Acta Neuropathol. 2016;131(6):803-820. doi:10.1007/s00401-016-1545-1
- Vigneswaran K, Neill S, Hadjipanayis CG. Beyond the World Health Organization grading of infiltrating gliomas: advances in the molecular genetics of glioma classification. Ann Transl Med. 2015;3(7):95. doi:10.3978/j.issn.2305-5839.2015.03.57
- Wesseling P, Kros JM, Jeuken JWM. The pathological diagnosis of diffuse gliomas: towards a smart synthesis of microscopic and molecular information in a multidisciplinary context. Diagnostic Histopathology. 2011;17(11):486-494. doi:10.1016/j.mpdhp.2011.08.005
- Claes A, Idema AJ, Wesseling P. Diffuse glioma growth: a guerilla war. Acta Neuropathol. 2007;114(5):443-458. doi:10.1007/s00401-007-0293-7

- Pan E, Prados MD. Glioblastoma Multiforme and Anaplastic Astrocytoma. Holland-Frei Cancer Medicine 6th edition. Published online 2003. Accessed March 17, 2022. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK12526/
- Thakkar JP, Dolecek TA, Horbinski C, et al. Epidemiologic and molecular prognostic review of glioblastoma. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. 2014;23(10):1985-1996. doi:10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-14-0275
- Alexander BM, Cloughesy TF. Adult Glioblastoma. J Clin Oncol. 2017;35(21):2402-2409. doi:10.1200/JCO.2017.73.0119
- Fernandes C, Costa A, Osório L, et al. Current Standards of Care in Glioblastoma Therapy. In: De Vleeschouwer S, ed. Glioblastoma. Codon Publications; 2017. Accessed March 17, 2022. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK469987/
- Wang L, Liang B, Li YI, Liu X, Huang J, Li YM. What is the advance of extent of resection in glioblastoma surgical treatment—a systematic review. Chinese Neurosurgical Journal. 2019;5(1):2. doi:10.1186/s41016-018-0150-7
- 13. Muni R, Minniti G, Lanzetta G, et al. Short-term radiotherapy followed by adjuvant chemotherapy in poor-prognosis patients with glioblastoma. Tumori. 2010;96(1):60-64.
- 14. Stupp R, Mason WP, van den Bent MJ, et al. Radiotherapy plus concomitant and adjuvant temozolomide for glioblastoma. N Engl J Med. 2005;352(10):987-996.
  doi:10.1056/NEJMoa043330
- 15. Erpolat OP, Akmansu M, Goksel F, Bora H, Yaman E, Büyükberber S. Outcome of newly diagnosed glioblastoma patients treated by radiotherapy plus concomitant and adjuvant temozolomide: a long-term analysis. Tumori. 2009;95(2):191-197.

- Glioblastoma Multiforme Symptoms, Diagnosis and Treatment Options. https://www.aans.org/
- 17. Abedi AA, Grunnet K, Christensen IJ, et al. A Prognostic Model for Glioblastoma Patients Treated With Standard Therapy Based on a Prospective Cohort of Consecutive Non-Selected Patients From a Single Institution. Frontiers in Oncology. 2021;11. Accessed March 17, 2022. https://www.frontiersin.org/article/10.3389/fonc.2021.597587
- Jiang H, Yu K, Li M, et al. Classification of Progression Patterns in Glioblastoma: Analysis of Predictive Factors and Clinical Implications. Frontiers in Oncology. 2020;10. Accessed March 17, 2022. https://www.frontiersin.org/article/10.3389/fonc.2020.590648
- Helseth R, Helseth E, Johannesen TB, et al. Overall survival, prognostic factors, and repeated surgery in a consecutive series of 516 patients with glioblastoma multiforme. Acta Neurol Scand. 2010;122(3):159-167. doi:10.1111/j.1600-0404.2010.01350.x
- 20. Gorlia T, van den Bent MJ, Hegi ME, et al. Nomograms for predicting survival of patients with newly diagnosed glioblastoma: prognostic factor analysis of EORTC and NCIC trial 26981-22981/CE.3. Lancet Oncol. 2008;9(1):29-38. doi:10.1016/S1470-2045(07)70384-4
- Olar A, Aldape KD. Using the Molecular Classification of Glioblastoma to Inform Personalized Treatment. J Pathol. 2014;232(2):165-177. doi:10.1002/path.4282
- 22. Hanif F, Muzaffar K, Perveen K, Malhi SM, Simjee SU. Glioblastoma Multiforme: A Review of its Epidemiology and Pathogenesis through Clinical Presentation and Treatment. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev. 2017;18(1):3-9. doi:10.22034/APJCP.2017.18.1.3

- Hill C, Hunter SB, Brat DJ. Genetic markers in glioblastoma: prognostic significance and future therapeutic implications. Adv Anat Pathol. 2003;10(4):212-217. doi:10.1097/00125480-200307000-00004
- Ohgaki H, Kleihues P. The definition of primary and secondary glioblastoma. Clin Cancer Res. 2013;19(4):764-772. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-12-3002
- 25. Agnihotri S, Burrell KE, Wolf A, et al. Glioblastoma, a Brief Review of History, Molecular Genetics, Animal Models and Novel Therapeutic Strategies. Arch Immunol Ther Exp. 2013;61(1):25-41. doi:10.1007/s00005-012-0203-0
- Masui K, Mischel PS, Reifenberger G. Molecular Classification of Gliomas. Vol 134. 1st ed. Elsevier B.V.; 2016. doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-802997-8.00006-2
- 27. Gupta A, Dwivedi T. A Simplified Overview of World Health Organization Classification Update of Central Nervous System Tumors 2016. J Neurosci Rural Pract.
  2017;8(4):629-641. doi:10.4103/jnrp.jnrp 168 17
- 28. Christians A, Adel-Horowski A, Banan R, et al. The prognostic role of IDH mutations in homogeneously treated patients with anaplastic astrocytomas and glioblastomas. Acta Neuropathologica Communications. 2019;7(1):156. doi:10.1186/s40478-019-0817-0
- 29. Liu Y, Lang F, Chou F-J, Zaghloul KA, Yang C. Isocitrate Dehydrogenase Mutations in Glioma: Genetics, Biochemistry, and Clinical Indications. Biomedicines. 2020;8(9):E294.
- Grassian, A. R., Parker, S. J., Davidson, S. M., Divakaruni, A. S., Green, C. R., Zhang,
   X. et al. IDH1 mutations alter citric acid cycle metabolism and increase dependence on oxidative mitochondrial metabolism. Cancer Res. 74, 3317–3331 (2014).

- 31. Han S, Liu Y, Cai SJ, et al. IDH mutation in glioma: molecular mechanisms and potential therapeutic targets. Br J Cancer. 2020;122(11):1580-1589.
  doi:10.1038/s41416-020-0814-x
- White K, Connor K, Clerkin J, et al. New hints towards a precision medicine strategy for IDH wild-type glioblastoma. Annals of Oncology. 2020;31(12):1679-1692. doi:10.1016/j.annonc.2020.08.2336
- Eckel-Passow JE, Lachance DH, Molinaro AM et al (2015) Glioma groups based on 1p/19q, IDH, and TERT promoter mutations in tumors. N Engl J Med 372:2499–2508
- 34. Tesileanu CMS, Vallentgoed WR, Sanson M, et al. Non-IDH1-R132H IDH1/2 mutations are associated with increased DNA methylation and improved survival in astrocytomas, compared to IDH1-R132H mutations. Acta Neuropathol. 2021;141(6):945-957. doi:10.1007/s00401-021-02291-6
- 35. Parsons DW, Jones S, Zhang X, Lin JC, Leary RJ, Angenendt P, et al. An integrated genomic analysis of human glioblastoma multiforme. Science. 2008
- 36. M. Ceccarelli, F.P. Barthel, T.M. Malta, et al.Molecular profiling reveals biologically discrete subsets and pathways of progression in diffuse glioma Cell, 164 (3) (2016)
- Burgenske DM, Yang J, Decker PA, et al. Molecular profiling of long-term IDH-wildtype glioblastoma survivors. Neuro Oncol. 2019;21(11):1458-1469. doi:10.1093/neuonc/noz129
- 38. Weller M, Stupp R, Reifenberger G, et al. MGMT promoter methylation in malignant gliomas: ready for personalized medicine? Nat Rev Neurol. 2010;6(1):39-51. doi:10.1038/nrneurol.2009.197

- 39. Choi HJ, Choi SH, You SH, et al. MGMT Promoter Methylation Status in Initial and Recurrent Glioblastoma: Correlation Study with DWI and DSC PWI Features. American Journal of Neuroradiology. Published online February 25, 2021. doi:10.3174/ajnr.A7004
- 40. Katsigiannis S, Grau S, Krischek B, et al. MGMT-Positive vs MGMT-Negative Patients With Glioblastoma: Identification of Prognostic Factors and Resection Threshold. Neurosurg. 2021;88(4):E323-E329. doi:10.1093/neuros/nyaa562
- Rivera AL, Pelloski CE, Gilbert MR, et al. MGMT promoter methylation is predictive of response to radiotherapy and prognostic in the absence of adjuvant alkylating chemotherapy for glioblastoma. Neuro Oncol. 2010;12(2):116-121. doi:10.1093/neuonc/nop020
- 42. Katsigiannis S, Grau S, Krischek B, et al. MGMT-Positive vs MGMT-Negative Patients With Glioblastoma: Identification of Prognostic Factors and Resection Threshold. Neurosurgery. 2021;88(4):E323-E329. doi:10.1093/neuros/nyaa562
- Dratwa M, Wysoczańska B, Łacina P, Kubik T, Bogunia-Kubik K. TERT—Regulation and Roles in Cancer Formation. Frontiers in Immunology. 2020;11. Accessed March 27, 2022. https://www.frontiersin.org/article/10.3389/fimmu.2020.589929
- 44. Yuan Y, Qi C, Maling G, et al. TERT mutation in glioma: Frequency, prognosis and risk.J Clin Neurosci. 2016;26:57-62. doi:10.1016/j.jocn.2015.05.066
- 45. Verhaak RG, Hoadley KA, Purdom E et al (2010) Integrated genomic analysis identifies clinically relevant subtypes of glioblastoma characterized by abnormalities in PDGFRA, IDH1, EGFR, and NF1. Cancer Cell 17:98–110

- 46. Garrett M, Fujii Y, Osaka N, Ito D, Hirota Y, Sasaki AT. Emerging Roles of Wild-type and Mutant IDH1 in Growth, Metabolism and Therapeutics of Glioma. In: Debinski W, ed. Gliomas. Exon Publications; 2021. Accessed March 17, 2022. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK570701/
- 47. Li Y, Li B, Li W, et al. Murine models of IDH-wild-type glioblastoma exhibit spatial segregation of tumor initiation and manifestation during evolution. Nat Commun. 2020;11(1):3669. doi:10.1038/s41467-020-17382-3
- 48. Mansouri A, Karamchandani J, Das S. Molecular Genetics of Secondary Glioblastoma. In: De Vleeschouwer S, ed. Glioblastoma. Codon Publications; 2017. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK469981/
- Louis DN, Perry A, Wesseling P, et al. The 2021 WHO Classification of Tumors of the Central Nervous System: a summary. Neuro-Oncology. 2021;23(8):1231-1251. doi:10.1093/neuonc/noab106
- 50. Yan Y, Takayasu T, Hines G, et al. Landscape of Genomic Alterations in IDH Wild-Type Glioblastoma Identifies PI3K as a Favorable Prognostic Factor. JCO Precision Oncology. 2020;(4):575-584. doi:10.1200/PO.19.00385
- 51. Galbraith K, Kumar A, Abdullah KG, et al. Molecular Correlates of Long Survival in IDH-Wildtype Glioblastoma Cohorts. Journal of Neuropathology & Experimental Neurology. 2020;79(8):843-854. doi:10.1093/jnen/nlaa059
- 52. Sabha N, Knobbe CB, Maganti M, et al. Analysis of IDH mutation, 1p/19q deletion, and PTEN loss delineates prognosis in clinical low-grade diffuse gliomas. Neuro Oncol. 2014;16(7):914-923. doi:10.1093/neuonc/not299

- 53. Li J, Liang R, Song C, Xiang Y, Liu Y. Prognostic significance of epidermal growth factor receptor expression in glioma patients. Onco Targets Ther. 2018;11:731-742. doi:10.2147/OTT.S155160
- 54. Liu Y-Q, Wu F, Li J-J, et al. Gene Expression Profiling Stratifies IDH-Wildtype Glioblastoma With Distinct Prognoses. Frontiers in Oncology. 2019;9:1433. doi:10.3389/fonc.2019.01433
- 55. Jiang H, Yu K, Cui Y, et al. Differential Predictors and Clinical Implications Associated With Long-Term Survivors in IDH Wildtype and Mutant Glioblastoma. Frontiers in Oncology. 2021;11:1756. doi:10.3389/fonc.2021.632663
- 56. Nguyen HN, Lie A, Li T, et al. Human TERT promoter mutation enables survival advantage from MGMT promoter methylation in IDH1 wild-type primary glioblastoma treated by standard chemoradiotherapy. NEUONC. Published online August 29, 2016:now189. doi:10.1093/neuonc/now189
- 57. Mirchia K, Snuderl M, Galbraith K, Hatanpaa KJ, Walker JM, Richardson TE. Establishing a prognostic threshold for total copy number variation within adult IDH-mutant grade II/III astrocytomas. Acta Neuropathologica Communications. 2019;7(1):121. doi:10.1186/s40478-019-0778-3
- Mirchia K, Sathe AA, Walker JM, et al. Total copy number variation as a prognostic factor in adult astrocytoma subtypes. Acta Neuropathologica Communications. 2019;7(1):92. doi:10.1186/s40478-019-0746-y
- Buchwald ZS, Tian S, Rossi M, et al. Genomic copy number variation correlates with survival outcomes in WHO grade IV glioma. Sci Rep. 2020;10(1):7355. doi:10.1038/s41598-020-63789-9

- 60. Eichler E. Copy Number Variation and Human Disease | Learn Science at Scitable.
  Nature Education. Published 2008.
  https://www.nature.com/scitable/topicpage/copy-number-variation-and-human-disease-74
  1737/
- Shao X, Lv N, Liao J, et al. Copy number variation is highly correlated with differential gene expression: a pan-cancer study. BMC Medical Genetics. 2019;20(1):175. doi:10.1186/s12881-019-0909-5
- Hieronymus H, Murali R, Tin A, et al. Tumor copy number alteration burden is a pan-cancer prognostic factor associated with recurrence and death. Elife. 2018;7:e37294. doi:10.7554/eLife.37294
- 63. Zhang S, Pan X, Zeng T, et al. Copy Number Variation Pattern for Discriminating MACROD2 States of Colorectal Cancer Subtypes. Frontiers in Bioengineering and Biotechnology. 2019;7. Accessed March 27, 2022.
- 64. Jovčevska I. Genetic secrets of long-term glioblastoma survivors. Bosn J Basic Med Sci. 2019;19(2):116-124. doi:10.17305/bjbms.2018.3717
- 65. Stichel D, Ebrahimi A, Reuss D, et al. Distribution of EGFR amplification, combined chromosome 7 gain and chromosome 10 loss, and TERT promoter mutation in brain tumors and their potential for the reclassification of IDHwt astrocytoma to glioblastoma. Acta Neuropathol. 2018;136(5):793-803. doi:10.1007/s00401-018-1905-0
- 66. Lepage CC, Morden CR, Palmer MCL, Nachtigal MW, McManus KJ. Detecting Chromosome Instability in Cancer: Approaches to Resolve Cell-to-Cell Heterogeneity. Cancers (Basel). 2019;11(2):226. doi:10.3390/cancers1102022

- 67. Choi BD, Curry WT. IDH mutational status and the immune system in gliomas: a tale of two tumors? Translational Cancer Research. 2017;6(S7). doi:10.21037/16582
- 68. Brat DJ, Aldape K, Colman H, et al. cIMPACT-NOW update 3: recommended diagnostic criteria for "Diffuse astrocytic glioma, IDH-wildtype, with molecular features of glioblastoma, WHO grade IV." Acta Neuropathol. 2018;136(5):805-810. doi:10.1007/s00401-018-1913-0
- 69. Sakthikumar S, Roy A, Haseeb L, et al. Whole-genome sequencing of glioblastoma reveals enrichment of non-coding constraint mutations in known and novel genes. Genome Biology. 2020;21(1):127. doi:10.1186/s13059-020-02035-x
- Hill C, Hunter SB, Brat DJ. Genetic markers in glioblastoma: prognostic significance and future therapeutic implications. Adv Anat Pathol. 2003;10(4):212-217. doi:10.1097/00125480-200307000-00004
- Davis ME. Glioblastoma: Overview of Disease and Treatment. Clin J Oncol Nurs. 2016;20(5):S2-S8. doi:10.1188/16.CJON.S1.2-8
- 72. Cohen A, Holmen S, Colman H. IDH1 and IDH2 Mutations in Gliomas. Curr Neurol Neurosci Rep. 2013;13(5):345. doi:10.1007/s11910-013-0345-4
- 73. Buda M, AlBadawy EA, Saha A, Mazurowski MA. Deep Radiogenomics of Lower-Grade Gliomas: Convolutional Neural Networks Predict Tumor Genomic Subtypes Using MR Images. Radiology: Artificial Intelligence. 2020;2(1):e180050. doi:10.1148/ryai.2019180050
- Lotan E, Jain R, Razavian N, Fatterpekar GM, Lui YW. State of the Art: Machine Learning Applications in Glioma Imaging. American Journal of Roentgenology. 2019;212(1):26-37. doi:10.2214/AJR.18.20218

- 75. Pasquini L, Napolitano A, Tagliente E, et al. Deep Learning Can Differentiate IDH-Mutant from IDH-Wild GBM. J Pers Med. 2021;11(4):290. doi:10.3390/jpm11040290
- 76. Jiao W, Atwal G, Polak P, et al. A deep learning system accurately classifies primary and metastatic cancers using passenger mutation patterns. Nat Commun. 2020;11(1):728. doi:10.1038/s41467-019-13825-8
- 77. Xu N, Li Y ling, Zhou X, et al. CDKN2 Gene Deletion as Poor Prognosis Predictor Involved in the Progression of Adult B-Lineage Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia Patients. J Cancer. 2015;6(11):1114-1120. doi:10.7150/jca.11959
- 78. Han F, Hu R, Yang H, et al. PTEN gene mutations correlate to poor prognosis in glioma patients: a meta-analysis. Onco Targets Ther. 2016;9:3485-3492. doi:10.2147/OTT.S99942
- Macdonald DR. Adjuvant chemotherapy for brain tumor. Seminars in Radiation Oncology. 1991;1(1):54-61. doi:10.1016/1053-4296(91)90009-V
- 80. Dougherty MJ, et al. Technical utilization of high-resolution single nucleotide polymorphism based oligonucleotide arrays in diagnostic studies of pediatric patients with solid tumors. Cancer Genet. 2012;205(1-2):42-54.
- Sequist LV, Heist RS, Shaw AT, et al. Implementing multiplexed genotyping of non-small-cell lung cancers into routine clinical practice. Ann Oncol. 2011;22(12):2616-2624. doi:10.1093/annonc/mdr489

- 82. Ma S, Rudra S, Campian JL, et al. Prognostic impact of CDKN2A/B deletion, TERT mutation, and EGFR amplification on histological and molecular IDH-wildtype glioblastoma. Neuro-Oncology Advances. 2020;2(1):vdaa126. doi:10.1093/noajnl/vdaa126
- 83. Type I and Type II Errors and Statistical Power StatPearls NCBI Bookshelf. https://www-ncbi-nlm-nih-gov.proxy.library.emory.edu/books/NBK557530/
- 84. Spruance SL, Reid JE, Grace M, Samore M. Hazard Ratio in Clinical Trials. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 2004;48(8):2787-2792. doi:10.1128/AAC.48.8.2787-2792.2004
- 85. Understanding survival analysis: Kaplan-Meier estimate PMC. Accessed April 4, 2022. https://www-ncbi-nlm-nih-gov.proxy.library.emory.edu/pmc/articles/PMC3059453/
- 86. Prasad B, Tian Y, Li X. Large-Scale Analysis Reveals Gene Signature for Survival Prediction in Primary Glioblastoma. Mol Neurobiol. 2020;57(12):5235-5246. doi:10.1007/s12035-020-02088-w
- Hattori N, Hirose Y, Sasaki H, et al. WHO grade II-III astrocytomas consist of genetically distinct tumor lineages. Cancer Science. 2016;107. doi:10.1111/cas.12969
- Gil-Gil MJ, Mesia C, Rey M, Bruna J. Bevacizumab for the Treatment of Glioblastoma. Clin Med Insights Oncol. 2013;7:123-135. doi:10.4137/CMO.S8503
- Iwamoto FM, Fine HA. Bevacizumab for Malignant Gliomas. Archives of Neurology. 2010;67(3):285-288. doi:10.1001/archneurol.2010.11
- 90. Yao J, Hagiwara A, Raymond C, et al. Human IDH mutant 1p/19q co-deleted gliomas have low tumor acidity as evidenced by molecular MRI and PET: a retrospective study. Sci Rep. 2020;10(1):11922. doi:10.1038/s41598-020-68733-5

- 91. Significance of complete 1p/19q co-deletion, IDH1 mutation and MGMT promoter methylation in gliomas: use with caution | Modern Pathology. Accessed April 4, 2022. https://www.nature.com/articles/modpathol2012166
- 92. Mikkelsen VE, Dai HY, Stensjøen AL, et al. MGMT Promoter Methylation Status Is Not Related to Histological or Radiological Features in IDH Wild-type Glioblastomas. Journal of Neuropathology & Experimental Neurology. 2020;79(8):855-862. doi:10.1093/jnen/nlaa060
- 93. Lu VM, O'Connor KP, Shah AH, et al. The prognostic significance of CDKN2A homozygous deletion in IDH-mutant lower-grade glioma and glioblastoma: a systematic review of the contemporary literature. J Neurooncol. 2020;148(2):221-229. doi:10.1007/s11060-020-03528-2
- 94. Zhang Y, Dube C, Gibert M, et al. The p53 Pathway in Glioblastoma. Cancers (Basel).2018;10(9):297. doi:10.3390/cancers10090297
- 95. Nandakumar P, Mansouri A, Das S. The Role of ATRX in Glioma Biology. Front Oncol. 2017;7:236. doi:10.3389/fonc.2017.00236
- 96. Guan Q, Yuan L, Lin A, et al. KRAS gene polymorphisms are associated with the risk of glioma: a two-center case-control study. Transl Pediatr. 2021;10(3):579-586. doi:10.21037/tp-20-359
- 97. Behling F, Schittenhelm J. Oncogenic BRAF Alterations and Their Role in Brain Tumors. Cancers (Basel). 2019;11(6):794. doi:10.3390/cancers11060794
- 98. Yeung CCS, McElhone S, Chen XY, et al. Impact of copy neutral loss of heterozygosity and total genome aberrations on survival in myelodysplastic syndrome. Mod Pathol. 2018;31(4):569-580. doi:10.1038/modpathol.2017.157

- 99. Tapial S, García JL, Corchete L, et al. Copy neutral loss of heterozygosity (cnLOH) patterns in synchronous colorectal cancer. Eur J Hum Genet. 2021;29(4):709-713. doi:10.1038/s41431-020-00774-w
- 100. Park AK, Lee SJ, Phi JH, et al. Prognostic classification of pediatric medulloblastoma based on chromosome 17p loss, expression of MYCC and MYCN, and Wnt pathway activation. Neuro-Oncology. 2012;14(2):203-214. doi:10.1093/neuonc/nor196
- 101. Ashcraft KA, Johnson-Pais TL, Troyer DA, Hernandez J, Leach RJ. A copy number gain on 18q present in primary prostate tumors is associated with metastatic outcome. Urol Oncol. 2020;38(12):932.e1-932.e7. doi:10.1016/j.urolonc.2020.06.015
- 102. Crespo I, Vital AL, Nieto AB, et al. Detailed Characterization of Alterations of Chromosomes 7, 9, and 10 in Glioblastomas as Assessed by Single-Nucleotide Polymorphism Arrays. J Mol Diagn. 2011;13(6):634-647. doi:10.1016/j.jmoldx.2011.06.003
- 103. Wemmert S, Ketter R, Rahnenführer J, et al. Patients with High-Grade Gliomas Harboring Deletions of Chromosomes 9p and 10q Benefit from Temozolomide Treatment. Neoplasia. 2005;7(10):883-893.
- 104. McCabe MG, Bäcklund LM, Leong HS, Ichimura K, Collins VP. Chromosome 17 alterations identify good-risk and poor-risk tumors independently of clinical factors in medulloblastoma. Neuro-Oncology. 2011;13(4):376-383. doi:10.1093/neuonc/noq192
- 105. Takahashi S, Hirose Y, Ikeda E, Fukaya R, Kawase T. Chromosome arm 1q gain associated with good response to chemotherapy in a malignant glioma. Case report. J Neurosurg. 2007;106(3):488-494. doi:10.3171/jns.2007.106.3.488

- 106. Zhang Z, Mäkinen N, Kasai Y, et al. Patterns of chromosome 18 loss of heterozygosity in multifocal ileal neuroendocrine tumors. Genes Chromosomes Cancer. 2020;59(9):535-539. doi:10.1002/gcc.22850
- 107. Chen CH, Lin YJ, Lin YY, et al. Glioblastoma Primary Cells Retain the Most Copy Number Alterations That Predict Poor Survival in Glioma Patients. Frontiers in Oncology. 2021;11. Accessed April 6, 2022. https://www.frontiersin.org/article/10.3389/fonc.2021.621432
- 108. Gisselsson D. Mechanisms of whole chromosome gains in tumors--many answers to a simple question. Cytogenet Genome Res. 2011;133(2-4):190-201.
   doi:10.1159/000322480
- 109. Fulda KG, Lykens K. Ethical issues in predictive genetic testing: a public health perspective. J Med Ethics. 2006;32(3):143-147. doi:10.1136/jme.2004.010272
- Risks I of M (US) C on AG, Andrews LB, Fullarton JE, Holtzman NA, Motulsky AG. Social, Legal, and Ethical Implications of Genetic Testing. National Academies Press (US); 1994. Accessed March 17, 2022.

http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK236044/

Bombard Y, Heim-Myers B. The Genetic Non-Discrimination Act: critical for promoting health and science in Canada. CMAJ. 2018;190(19):E579-E580.
 doi:10.1503/cmaj.180298





Figure 5. Kaplan-Meier Survival Curve of Study Cohort Overall Survival with Risk Table



Figure 6. Kaplan-Meier Survival Curve of Extent of Resection Predicting Overall Survival with Risk Table



Figure 7. Kaplan-Meier Survival Curve of Study Cohort Progression-Free Survival with Risk Table

Table 1. Demographic Descriptive Statistics					
VariableLevelN (%) = 204					
Age	Mean (SD)	63.9(11.8)			
Sex	Male	118(57.8)			
	Female	86(42.2)			

Race	White	166(81.4)
	African American	20(9.8)
	Latino	0
	Asian	5(2.5)
	Other	1(0.5)
Preoperative KPS	Mean(SD)	68.4(14.8)
Tumor Locations	Frontal	62(30.4)
	Parietal	43(21.1)
	Temporal	59(28.9)
	Occipital	12(5.9)
	Insula	1(0.5)
	Thalamus/Basal Ganglia	16(7.8)
	Cerebellum	9(4.4)
	Brainstem	2(1.0)

Table 2. Surgical and Outcome Descriptive Statistics				
Variable	Level	N (%) = 204		
Type of Surgery	Stereotactic Biopsy	57(27.9)		
	Open Biopsy	8(3.9)		
	Craniotomy for Resection	137(67.2)		
	Radiosurgery	2(1.0)		
Postoperative KPS	Mean(SD)	78.1(18.6)		

Extent of Resection	Gross-Total Resection	44 (21.5)
	Subtotal Resection	93 (45.6)
	Biopsy	67(32.8)
Radiation	Fractionated	84(41.2)
	SRS	1(0.5)
	Other	60(29.4)
	No Radiation Given	35(17.2)
Chemotherapy given	Temozolomide	102(50.0)
	Avastin/Bevacizumab	23(11.3)
	Lomustine	2(0.9)
	Other	2(0.9)
Tumor Recurrence	Progression noted	75 (36.8)
Length of Progression free survival	Median (IQR)	215 (123-305.5)
Patient Status	Death	85 (41.7)

Table 3. Recurrence Descriptive Statistics				
Variable	Level	N (%) = 75		
Extent of Resection after recurrence	Gross-Total Resection	1 (1.3)		
	Subtotal Resection	11(14.6)		
	Biopsy	1 (1.3)		

Radiation Necrosis	Identified	8 (10.7)
Radiation therapy given after recurrence		13 (17.3)
Chemotherapy given after recurrence	Temozolomide	16 (21.3)
	Avastin/Bevacizumab	35 (46.7)
	Lomustine	6 (8.0)
	Other	1(1.3)

Table 4. Genomic Descriptive Statistics							
Variable	VariableLevelN (%) = 204						
1p19q status	Co-deleted	16(7.8)					
ATRX	Deleted	6(2.9)					
CDK2NA/B	Deleted	118(57.8)					
MGMT	Methylated	58(28.4)					
P53	Overexpressed	59(28.9)					
AKT1	Mutated	0					
BRAF	Mutated	4(2.0)					
EGFR	Amplified	75(36.8)					
KRAS	Mutated	3(1.4)					
MEK1	Mutated	0					
NRAS	Mutated	0					
PIK3CA	Mutated	8(3.9)					
PTEN	Loss	92(45.1)					

Copy Number Variations Gained	Median(IQR)	6(3-8)
Copy Number Variations Lost	Median(IQR)	9(6-12)
Copy Neutral Loss of Heterozygosity	Median(IQR)	1(0-2)
Total Copy Number Variations	Mean(SD)	16.6(7.6)

Table 5. Univariate Association with Overall Survival for General and Adjuvant Therapy						
	Predictors					
Survival (yrs)						
		Hazard Ratio (95%				
Covariate	Level	Ν	CI)	HR P-value		
Age		204	1.04(1.02-1.06)	<0.001		
Preoperative KPS		204	0.97(0.96-0.99)	<0.001		
Postoperative KPS		204	0.96(0.94-0.97)	<0.001		
Radiation	Fractionated	84	0.10(0.05-0.19)	<0.001		
	SRS	1	0.15(0.02-1.21)	0.075		
	Other	60	0.11(0.05-0.22)	<0.001		
	No Radiation Given	35	-	-		
Proton Radiation Given		7	1.16(0.41-3.24)	0.779		
Enrolled in Clinical		8	0.67(0.25-1.85)	0.442		

Trial				
Temozolomide Given		102	0.36(0.23-0.58)	<0.001
Bevacizumab Given		23	0.32(0.15-0.68)	0.003
Lomustine Given		2	1.06(0.15-7.67)	0.954
Other Chemotherapy Given		2	2.98e-8(0-Inf)	0.995
Extent of Resection	Gross-Total Resection	44	0.36(0.20-0.65)	0.001
	Subtotal Resection	93	0.45(0.27-0.74)	0.002
	Biopsy	67	_	_

Table 6. Multivariate Association with Overall Survival for General and Adjuvant Therapy					
	Predictors				
	Survival (yrs)			rs)	
	Hazard Ratio				
Covariate	Level	Ν	(95% CI)	HR P-value	
Age		204	1.02(1.00-1.05)	0.039	
Radiation	Fractionated	84	0.10(0.05-0.19)	<0.001	
	SRS	1	0.14(0.02-1.16)	0.069	
	Other	60	0.08(0.04-0.18)	<0.001	
	No Radiation Given	35	-	-	

Bevacizumab Given		23	0.44(0.20-0.97)	0.041
Extent of Resection	Gross-Total Resection	44	0.42(0.22-0.82)	0.011
	Subtotal Resection	93	0.52(0.30-0.90)	0.02
	Biopsy	67	-	-

Table 7. Univariate Association of O	verall Su	rvival with Adjuvant Thera	py After			
R	ecurrenc	e				
	Survival (yrs)					
Covariate	Ν	Hazard Ratio (95% CI)	HR P-value			
Radiation After Recurrence	13	0.91(0.41-2.01)	0.812			
Chemotherapy After Recurrence	44	0.81(0.42-1.59)	0.548			
Clinical Trial After Recurrence	5	1.02(0.35-2.95)	0.966			
Temozolomide After Recurrence	16	1.97(0.85-4.57)	0.115			
Avastin After Recurrence	35	0.65(0.38-1.11)	0.113			
Lomustine After Recurrence	6	0.82(0.30-2.26)	0.704			

Table 8. Univa	iate Association with Progression-Free Survival	
for Ge	neral and Adjuvant Therapy Predictors	
	Progression-Free Survival (yrs)	

			Hazard Ratio	
Covariate	Level	Ν	(95% CI)	HR P-value
Age		204	1.01(0.99-1.03)	0.254
Preoperative KPS		204	0.99(0.98-1.01)	0.373
Postoperative KPS		204	0.97(0.96-0.99)	<.001
Radiation	Fractionated	84	1.10(0.38-3.16)	0.858
	SRS	1	6.87(0.75-62.89)	0.088
	Other	60	0.48(0.15-1.52)	0.212
	No Radiation Given	35	_	-
Proton Radiation Given		7	0.71(0.26-1.97)	0.517
Enrolled in Clinical Trial		8	0.65(0.26-1.61)	0.348
Temozolomide Given		102	1.79(0.98-3.29)	0.059
Bevacizumab Given		23	0.66(0.37-1.17)	0.154
Lomustine Given		2	0.95(0.13-6.85)	0.959
Other Chemotherapy Given		2	0.27(0.04-2.05)	0.206
Extent of Resection	Gross-Total Resection	44	0.51(0.26-0.98)	0.043
	Sub-Total Resection	93	1.00(0.59-1.70)	0.992
	Biopsy	67	-	-

	Marke	ers		
			Survival (yrs	)
Covariate	Level	 N	Hazard Ratio (95% CI)	HR P-value
1p19q	Co-deleted	16	0.45(0.22-0.92)	0.03
	Not Co-deleted	165	-	-
ATRX	Deleted	6	0.42(0.13-1.37)	0.151
	Retained	150	-	-
CDK2NA/B	Deleted	118	1.05(0.32-3.42)	0.936
	Wild-Type	5	-	-
MGMT	Methylated	58	1.08(0.64-1.81)	0.772
	Unmethylated	110	-	-
P53	Overexpressed	59	1.21(0.70-2.10)	0.502
	Not Overexpressed	101	-	-
BRAF	Positive	4	0.18(0.02-1.36)	0.097
	Negative	200		-
EGFR	Amplified	75	0.75(0.48-1.18)	0.214
	Not Amplified	129	-	-
KRAS	Positive	3	1.21(0.29-4.93)	0.795
	Negative	201	-	-

PIK3CA	Positive	8	0.97(0.30-3.08)	0.956
	Negative	196	-	-
PTEN Loss	Positive	92	1.001(0.65-1.54)	0.996
	Negative	112	-	-

Table 10. Univariate Association with Overall Survival for Microarray Data				
			Survival (yrs)	
			Hazard Ratio	HR
Covariate	Level	N	(95% CI)	P-value
Copy Number Variations Gained		204	1.00(0.97-1.04)	0.759
Copy Number Variations Lost		204	1.03(1.00-1.07)	0.071
Copy Neutral Loss of Heterozygosity		204	1.04(1.01-1.08)	0.014
Total Copy Number Variations		204	1.02(0.99-1.05)	0.146
Multiple Mutations on a Single Chromosome		186	1.99(0.80-5.00)	0.141
1p	Gain	31	0.88(0.48-1.58)	0.659
	Loss	81	1.14(0.74-1.75)	0.567
	CN-LOH	11	1.42(0.65-3.09)	0.376
1q	Gain	51	1.13(0.71-1.82)	0.606
	Loss	32	0.62(0.34-1.15)	0.128
	CN-LOH	5	1.48(0.54-4.05)	0.449

2p	Gain	25	1.10(0.61-1.98)	0.755
	Loss	25	1.64(0.90-3.00)	0.105
	CN-LOH	6	3.20(1.28-7.98)	0.013
2q	Gain	21	1.11(0.57-2.17)	0.75
	Loss	45	0.93(0.55-1.55)	0.775
	CN-LOH	3	4.63(1.43-14.95)	0.011
3р	Gain	31	1.60(0.91-2.81)	0.101
	Loss	25	1.28(0.69-2.36)	0.435
	CN-LOH	6	3.78(1.52-9.41)	0.004
3q	Gain	47	1.15(0.67-1.96)	0.62
	Loss	44	1.07(0.66-1.76)	0.774
	CN-LOH	6	2.46(0.99-6.11)	0.053
4p	Gain	11	0.99(0.45-2.19)	0.984
	Loss	32	1.21(0.68-2.15)	0.523
	CN-LOH	7	2.56(1.03-6.36)	0.043
4q	Gain	45	0.96(0.56-1.66)	0.89
	Loss	41	1.16(0.69-1.97)	0.572
	CN-LOH	8	2.64(1.14-6.10)	0.023
5p	Gain	19	0.89(0.42-1.86)	0.749
	Loss	21	2.02(1.13-3.60)	0.017

	CN-LOH	4	1.46(0.46-4.65)	0.526
5q	Gain	15	0.87(0.40-1.92)	0.737
	Loss	29	1.07(0.60-1.89)	0.831
	CN-LOH	6	3.70(1.33-10.27)	0.012
6р	Gain	13	1.70(0.84-3.42)	0.137
	Loss	50	1.29(0.78-2.12)	0.318
	CN-LOH	10	0.98(0.40-2.44)	0.969
6q	Gain	12	1.48(0.67-3.23)	0.331
	Loss	71	0.94(0.59-1.49)	0.79
	CN-LOH	10	0.91(0.36-2.25)	0.83
7p	Gain	171	1.21(0.67-2.19)	0.53
	Loss	8	0.81(0.26-2.58)	0.726
	CN-LOH	16	0.99(0.40-2.46)	0.978
7q	Gain	152	0.87(0.54-1.40)	0.557
	Loss	7	1.10(0.44-2.73)	0.84
	CN-LOH	15	2.22(1.06-4.64)	0.034
8p	Gain	12	1.17(0.56-2.47)	0.675
	Loss	34	1.24(0.69-2.21)	0.471
	CN-LOH	6	0.58(0.14-2.35)	0.442
8q	Gain	20	1.07(0.55-2.08)	0.841

	Loss	30	0.80(0.44-1.45)	0.462
	CN-LOH	6	0.64(0.16-2.64)	0.542
9p	Gain	25	1.57(0.91-2.72)	0.106
	Loss	151	0.99(0.61-1.60)	0.961
	CN-LOH	23	1.00(0.54-1.86)	0.994
9q	Gain	24	1.75(1.03-2.99)	0.04
	Loss	37	1.09(0.64-1.85)	0.764
	CN-LOH	6	0.29(0.04-2.07)	0.216
10p	Gain	8	1.17(0.47-2.90)	0.732
	Loss	173	1.07(0.59-1.94)	0.82
	CN-LOH	23	1.42(0.81-2.50)	0.219
10q	CN-LOH Gain	23 5	1.42(0.81-2.50) 0.75(0.10-5.39)	0.219 0.771
10q	CN-LOH Gain Loss	23 5 176	1.42(0.81-2.50) 0.75(0.10-5.39) 0.52(0.30-0.92)	0.219 0.771 <b>0.024</b>
10q	CN-LOH Gain Loss CN-LOH	23 5 176 24	1.42(0.81-2.50)         0.75(0.10-5.39)         0.52(0.30-0.92)         1.43(0.83-2.48)	0.219 0.771 <b>0.024</b> 0.199
10q 11p	CN-LOH Gain Loss CN-LOH Gain	23 5 176 24 13	1.42(0.81-2.50)         0.75(0.10-5.39)         0.52(0.30-0.92)         1.43(0.83-2.48)         0.90(0.43-1.89)	0.219 0.771 <b>0.024</b> 0.199 0.79
10q 11p	CN-LOH Gain Loss CN-LOH Gain Loss	23 5 176 24 13 43	1.42(0.81-2.50) 0.75(0.10-5.39) 0.52(0.30-0.92) 1.43(0.83-2.48) 0.90(0.43-1.89) 1.20(0.72-2.01)	0.219 0.771 <b>0.024</b> 0.199 0.79 0.488
10q 11p	CN-LOH Gain Loss CN-LOH Gain Loss CN-LOH	23 5 176 24 13 43 7	1.42(0.81-2.50) 0.75(0.10-5.39) 0.52(0.30-0.92) 1.43(0.83-2.48) 0.90(0.43-1.89) 1.20(0.72-2.01) 1.74(0.70-4.34)	0.219 0.771 <b>0.024</b> 0.199 0.79 0.488 0.232
10q 11p 11q	CN-LOH Gain Loss CN-LOH Gain Loss CN-LOH Gain	23 5 176 24 13 43 7 18	1.42(0.81-2.50) 0.75(0.10-5.39) 0.52(0.30-0.92) 1.43(0.83-2.48) 0.90(0.43-1.89) 1.20(0.72-2.01) 1.74(0.70-4.34) 1.48(0.78-2081)	0.219 0.771 <b>0.024</b> 0.199 0.79 0.488 0.232 0.228
10q 11p 11q	CN-LOH Gain Loss CN-LOH Gain Loss CN-LOH Gain Loss	23 5 176 24 13 43 7 18 50	1.42(0.81-2.50) 0.75(0.10-5.39) 0.52(0.30-0.92) 1.43(0.83-2.48) 0.90(0.43-1.89) 1.20(0.72-2.01) 1.74(0.70-4.34) 1.48(0.78-2081) 1.21(0.74-1.99)	0.219 0.771 <b>0.024</b> 0.199 0.79 0.488 0.232 0.228 0.228
12p	Gain	24	1.73(0.95-3.15)	0.073
--------------------------	---	--	---	---
	Loss	31	0.89(0.50-1.58)	0.682
	CN-LOH	4	3.06(0.95-9.81)	0.06
12q	Gain	48	1.58(0.96-2.61)	0.075
	Loss	53	0.78(0.46-1.29)	0.33
	CN-LOH	3	1.95(0.61-6.19)	0.26
13p	Gain	0	-	-
	Loss	0	-	-
	CN-LOH	0	-	-
13q	Gain	16	0.72(0.33-1.58)	0.412
	Loss	89	1.75(1.13-2.72)	0.012
	CN-LOH	10	2.78(1.27-6.06)	0.01
14p	CN-LOH Gain	10 0	2.78(1.27-6.06) -	<b>0.01</b> -
14p	CN-LOH Gain Loss	10 0 0	2.78(1.27-6.06) - -	0.01 - -
14p	CN-LOH Gain Loss CN-LOH	10 0 0 0	2.78(1.27-6.06) - - -	0.01 - -
14p 14q	CN-LOH Gain Loss CN-LOH Gain	10 0 0 0 9	2.78(1.27-6.06) - - - 1.96(0.85-4.50)	<b>0.01</b> 0.115
14p 14q	CN-LOH Gain Loss CN-LOH Gain Loss	10 0 0 9 83	2.78(1.27-6.06) - - - 1.96(0.85-4.50) 1.41(0.91-2.20)	<b>0.01</b> 0.115 0.124
14p 	CN-LOH Gain Loss CN-LOH Gain Loss CN -LOH	10 0 0 9 83 13	2.78(1.27-6.06) - - 1.96(0.85-4.50) 1.41(0.91-2.20) 2.58(1.28-5.20)	0.01 - - 0.115 0.124 0.008
14p 14q 14q 15p	CN-LOH Gain Loss CN-LOH Gain Loss CN -LOH Gain	10 0 0 9 83 13 0	2.78(1.27-6.06) - - 1.96(0.85-4.50) 1.41(0.91-2.20) 2.58(1.28-5.20) -	0.01 - - 0.115 0.124 0.008 -
14p 14q 14q 15p	CN-LOH Gain Loss CN-LOH Gain Loss CN -LOH Gain Loss	10 0 0 9 83 13 0 0	2.78(1.27-6.06) - - 1.96(0.85-4.50) 1.41(0.91-2.20) 2.58(1.28-5.20) - -	0.01 - - 0.115 0.124 0.008 - -
14p 14q 14q 15p	CN-LOH Gain Loss CN-LOH Gain Loss CN -LOH Gain Loss CN-LOH	10 0 0 9 83 13 0 0 0	2.78(1.27-6.06) - - 1.96(0.85-4.50) 1.41(0.91-2.20) 2.58(1.28-5.20) - - - - -	0.01 - - 0.115 0.124 0.008 - -

	Loss	54	1.40(0.87-2.23)	0.163
	CN-LOH	9	1.45(0.67-3.16)	0.345
16p	Gain	14	0.88(0.40-1.92)	0.741
	Loss	38	1.73(1.07-2.80)	0.026
	CN-LOH	6	1.95(0.78-4.89)	0.153
16q	Gain	10	1.12(0.48-2.59)	0.796
	Loss	47	1.39(0.87-2.23)	0.169
	CN-LOH	8	2.11(0.85-5.26)	0.108
17p	Gain	19	1.07(0.51-2.22)	0.866
	Loss	40	1.72(1.01-2.92)	0.047
	CN-LOH	25	1.98(1.13-3.49)	0.018
17q	Gain	32	0.86(0.47-1.56)	0.616
	Loss	40	1.17(0.68-1.99)	0.573
	CN-LOH	21	1.90(0.97-3.72)	0.061
18p	Gain	14	1.41(0.68-2.92)	0.361
	Loss	30	1.61(0.90-2.89)	0.108
	CN-LOH	6	4.92(1.75-13.80)	0.002
18q	Gain	13	2.38(1.14-4.97)	0.021
	Loss	30	1.32(0.73-2.40)	0.361
		•		
	CN-LOH	9	2.01(0.81-5.02)	0.135

19p	Gain	73	0.82(0.53-1.28)	0.388
	Loss	19	1.16(0.56-2.41)	0.692
	CN-LOH	12	1.21(0.58-2.52)	0.608
19q	Gain	66	0.83(0.52-1.31)	0.42
	Loss	40	1.32(0.76-2.29)	0.33
	CN-LOH	14	1.24(0.62-2.50)	0.541
20p	Gain	60	0.88(0.56-1.38)	0.58
	Loss	20	0.83(0.38-1.80)	0.637
	CN-LOH	7	1.83(0.79-4.22)	0.156
20q	Gain	67	0.92(0.59-1.44)	0.724
	Loss	14	1.24(0.54-2.85)	0.616
	CN-LOH	6	2.35(0.95-5.85)	0.065
21p	Gain	0	-	-
	Loss	0	-	-
	CN-LOH	0	-	-
21q	Gain	13	1.02(0.37-2.80)	0.973
	Loss	20	1.74(0.91-3.30)	0.092
	CN-LOH	4	3.57(0.86-14.77)	0.079
22p	Gain	0	-	-
	Loss	0	-	-
	CN-LOH	0	-	-

22q	Gain	15	0.79(0.37-1.73)	0.561
	Loss	85	1.61(1.04-2.47)	0.032
	CN-LOH	13	2.22(1.11-4.46)	0.025
23p	Gain	0	-	-
	Loss	0	-	-
	CN-LOH	0	-	-
23q	Gain	0	-	-
	Loss	0	-	-
	CN-LOH	0	-	-

Table 11. Multivariate Association with Overall Survival for Microarray Data					
		Survival (yrs)			
Covariate	Level	Ν	Hazard Ratio (95% CI)	HR P-value	
CN-LOH		204	0.87(0.78-0.97)	0.011	
3р	CN-LOH	6	11.54(1.10-121.35)	0.042	
5p	Loss	21	2.79(1.51-5.19)	0.001	
5q	CN-LOH	6	4.87(1.05-22.56)	0.043	
7q	CN-LOH	15	2.72(1.01-7.33)	0.048	

9q	Gain	24	2.43(1.39-4.22)	0.002
10q	Loss	176	0.38(0.20-0.72)	0.003
14q	CN-LOH	13	3.03(1.21-7.61)	0.018
16p	Loss	38	1.68(1.00-2.84)	0.052
18p	Loss	30	1.90(1.00-3.60)	0.05

	Mutations from M	licroarray Da	ata	
			Survival (yrs)	
Covariate	Level	 N(% of 204)	Hazard Ratio (95% CI)	HR P-value
1	Whole Chromosome Gain	20(9.8)	0.66(0.30-1.43)	0.291
	Whole Chromosome Loss	18(8.8)	0.73(0.35-1.52)	0.401
	Whole Chromosome Loss of Heterozygosity	3(1.5)	1.89(0.59-6.03)	0.28
2	Whole Chromosome Gain	15(7.4)	1.04(0.50-2.17)	0.921
	Whole Chromosome Loss	12(5.9)	1.29(0.56-2.98)	0.55

	Whole Chromosome	3(1.5)	4.66(1.44-15.06)	0.01
	Loss of Heterozygosity			
3	Whole Chromosome Gain	23(11.3)	1.51(0.77-2.95)	0.227
	Whole Chromosome Loss	13(6.4)	1.44(0.66-3.13)	0.36
		4(2.0)	2 02/1 10 0 20	0.022
	Loss of Heterozygosity	4(2.0)	3.02(1.10-8.29)	0.032
4	Whole Chromosome Gain	7(3.4)	1.49(0.59-3.77)	0.397
	Whole Chromosome Loss	18(8.8)	1.19(0.57-2.47)	0.644
	Whole Chromosome Loss of Heterozygosity	5(2.5)	2.16(0.79-5.93)	0.135
5	Whole Chromosome Gain	10(4.9)	0.84(0.33-2.13)	0.712
	Whole Chromosome Loss	9(4.4)	1.44(0.58-3.57)	0.435
	Whole Chromosome Loss of Heterozygosity	3(1.5)	3.00(0.72-12.4)	0.13
6	Whole Chromosome Gain	5(2.5)	1.84(0.72-4.68)	0.202
	Whole Chromosome Loss	37(18.1)	1.03(0.58-1.83)	0.93
	Whole Chromosome	8(3.9)	0.64(0.20-2.04)	0.453
	Loss of Heterozygosity			
7	Whole Chromosome Gain	147(72.1)	0.84(0.53-1.33)	0.447
	Whole Chromosome Loss	3(1.5)	0.91(0.22-3.73)	0.899
	Whole Chromosome	10(4.9)	1.64(0.66-4.06)	0.29

	Loss of Heterozygosity			
8	Whole Chromosome Gain	9(4.4)	1.17(0.50-2.75)	0.724
	Whole Chromosome Loss	19(9.3)	0.91(0.42-1.98)	0.808
	Whole Chromosome Loss of Heterozygosity	5(2.5)	0.69(0.17-2.83)	0.607
9	Whole Chromosome Gain	15(7.4)	1.88(1.04-3.42)	0.038
	Whole Chromosome Loss	34(16.7)	1.02(0.58-1.79)	0.942
	Whole Chromosome Loss of Heterozygosity	6(2.9)	0.29(0.04-2.08)	0.217
10	Whole Chromosome Gain	3(1.5)	1.08(0.15-7.79)	0.94
	Whole Chromosome Loss	160(78.4)	0.91(0.55-1.53)	0.732
	Whole Chromosome Loss of Heterozygosity	23(11.3)	1.43(0.81-2.51)	0.213
11	Whole Chromosome Gain	7(3.4)	1.44(0.61-3.36)	0.404
	Whole Chromosome Loss	34(16.7)	1.05(0.59-1.86)	0.881
	Whole Chromosome Loss of Heterozygosity	6(2.9)	1.80(0.72-4.45)	0.209
12	Whole Chromosome Gain	15(7.4)	2.26(1.16-4.40)	0.016
	Whole Chromosome Loss	20(9.8)	0.78(0.39-1.58)	0.493
	Whole Chromosome Loss of Heterozygosity	2(1.0)	4.08(0.99-16.85)	0.052

13	Whole Chromosome Gain	0	-	-
	Whole Chromosome Loss	0	-	-
	Whole Chromosome	0	-	-
	Loss of Heterozygosity			
14	Whole Chromosome Gain	0	-	-
	Whole Chromosome Loss	0	-	-
	Whole Chromosome	0	-	-
	Loss of Heterozygosity			
15	Whole Chromosome Gain	0	-	-
	Whole Chromosome Loss	0	-	-
	Whole Chromosome	0	-	-
	Loss of Heterozygosity			
16	Whole Chromosome Gain	6(2.9)	1.20(0.43-3.36)	0.724
	Whole Chromosome Loss	24(11.8)	1.73(1.00-3.00)	0.049
	Whole Chromosome	4(2.0)	4.49(1.39-14.48)	0.012
	Loss of Heterozygosity			
17	Whole Chromosome Gain	15(7.4)	1.01(0.44-2.34)	0.975
	Whole Chromosome Loss	26(12.7)	1.42(0.77-2.63)	0.267
	Whole Chromosome Loss of Heterozygosity	16(7.8)	2.11(1.05-4.26)	0.036
18	Whole Chromosome Gain	8(3.9)	2.17(0.88-5.38)	0.094

	Whole Chromosome Loss	17(8.3)	2.11(1.05-4.27)	0.037
	Whole Chromosome	5(2.5)	5.53(1.98-15.49)	0.001
	Loss of Heterozygosity			
19	Whole Chromosome Gain	62(30.4)	0.89(0.56-1.41)	0.627
	Whole Chromosome Loss	16(7.8)	0.98(0.42-2.25)	0.958
	Whole Chromosome	11(5.4)	1.36(0.65-2.82)	0.417
	Loss of Heterozygosity			
20	Whole Chromosome Gain	55(27.0)	0.94(0.59-1.49)	0.786
	Whole Chromosome Loss	10(4.9)	1.17(0.47-2.89)	0.74
	Whole Chromosome	5(2.5)	2.02(0.74-5.55)	0.172
	Loss of Heterozygosity			
21	Whole Chromosome Gain	0	-	-
	Whole Chromosome Loss	0	-	-
	Whole Chromosome	0	-	-
	Loss of Heterozygosity			
22	Whole Chromosome Gain	0	-	-
	Whole Chromosome Loss	0	-	-
	Whole Chromosome	0	-	-
	Loss of Heterozygosity			
23	Whole Chromosome Gain	0	-	-
	Whole Chromosome Loss	0	-	-

	Whole Chromosome Loss of Heterozygosity	0	-	-
19 + / 20 +	19p/20p	45(22.1)	0.84(0.51-1.38)	0.494
	19p/20q	46(22.5)	0.96(0.59-1.55)	0.856
	19q/20p	42(20.6)	0.83(0.49-1.41)	0.485
	19q/20q	44(21.6)	0.92(0.55-1.53)	0.75
7 + / 10 -	7p/10p	153(75.0)	0.99(0.60-1.64)	0.978
	7p/10q	151(74.0)	0.90(0.56-1.46)	0.676
	7q/10p	135(66.2)	0.78(0.50-1.22)	0.281
	7q/10q	140(68.6)	0.77(0.49-1.20)	0.247

Table 13. Multivariate Association with Overall Survival for Whole ChromosomeMutations from Microarray Data					
		Survival (yrs)			
Covariate	Level	 N(% of 204)	Hazard Ratio (95% CI)	HR P-value	
		,			
9	Whole Chromosome Gain	15(7.4)	1.85(1.01-3.39)	0.045	
12	Whole Chromosome Gain	15(7.4)	2.17(1.10-4.25)	0.025	

16	Whole Chromosome Loss	24(11.8)	1.72(0.97-3.03)	0.063
18	Whole Chromosome Loss	17(8.3)	1.96(0.94-4.07)	0.071
	Whole Chromosome Loss of Heterozygosity	5(2.5)	4.78(1.67-13.63)	0.003

Table 14. Univariate Association with Progression-Free Survival of Pathology ReportedMutational Markers								
		<b>Progression-Free Survival</b>	rvival (yrs)					
Covariate	Level	Ν	Hazard Ratio (95% CI)	HR P-value				
1p19q	Co-deleted	16	0.52(0.24-1.15)	0.109				
	Not Co-deleted	165	-	-				
ATRX	Deleted	6	2.56e7(0-Inf)	0.996				
	Retained	150	-	-				
CDK2NA/B	Deleted	118	0.47(0.11-1.94)	0.295				
	Wild-Type	5	-	-				
MGMT	Methylated	58	1.30(0.78-2.14)	0.313				
	Unmethylated	110	-	-				
P53	Overexpressed	59	0.92(0.55-1.54)	0.746				
	Not Overexpressed	101	-	-				
BRAF	Positive	4	3.06e-8(0-Inf)	0.994				

	Negative	200	_	-
EGFR	Amplified	75	0.71(0.46-1.11)	0.134
	Not Amplified	129	-	-
KRAS	Positive	3	3.92e-8(0-Inf)	0.996
	Negative	201	-	-
PIK3CA	Positive	8	1.13(0.41-3.10)	0.81
	Negative	196	-	-
PTEN Loss	Positive	92	0.86(0.55-1.33)	0.488
	Negative	112	-	-

		Pr	ogression-Free Sur	vival (yrs)
Covariate	Level	 N	Hazard Ratio (95% CI)	HR P-value
Copy Number Variations Gained		204	0.99(0.95-1.03)	0.472
Copy Number Variations Lost		204	1.03(0.99-1.07)	0.149
Copy Neutral Loss of Heterozygosity		204	1.02(0.98-1.07)	0.298
Total Copy Number Variations		204	1.01(0.98-1.03)	0.669
Multiple Mutations on a Single Chromosome		186	1.19(0.54-2.63)	0.662

1p	Gain	31	1.00(0.58-1.73)	1
	Loss	81	1.00(0.65-1.56)	0.987
	CN-LOH	11	1.12(0.48-2.57)	0.797
1q	Gain	51	0.71(0.42-1.21)	0.207
	Loss	32	0.44(0.23-0.86)	0.016
	CN-LOH	5	0.86(0.21-3.51)	0.833
2p	Gain	25	0.67(0.33-1.35)	0.261
	Loss	25	1.48(0.80-2.75)	0.215
	CN-LOH	6	3.95e-8(0-Inf)	0.996
2q	Gain	21	0.75(0.34-1.64)	0.472
	Loss	45	0.88(0.53-1.47)	0.627
	CN-LOH	3	2.99e-7(0-Inf)	0.995
3p	Gain	31	0.99(0.51-1.92)	0.966
	Loss	25	0.92(0.44-1.90)	0.815
	CN-LOH	6	0.77(0.11-5.57)	0.797
3q	Gain	47	0.82(0.46-1.46)	0.491
	Loss	44	0.79(0.47-1.33)	0.377
	CN-LOH	6	0.92(0.22-3.76)	0.904
4p	Gain	11	0.61(0.24-1.54)	0.297
	Loss	32	0.95(0.51-1.75)	0.858

	CN-LOH	7	0.92(0.22-3.75)	0.904
4q	Gain	45	0.84(0.48-1.47)	0.539
	Loss	41	1.01(0.58-1.45)	0.981
	CN-LOH	8	0.82(0.20-3.35)	0.781
5p	Gain	19	1.19(0.59-2.38)	0.633
	Loss	21	1.13(0.54-2.53)	0.746
	CN-LOH	4	0.71(0.10-5.15)	0.738
5q	Gain	15	0.69(0.28-1.73)	0.433
	Loss	29	0.92(0.50-1.70)	0.786
	CN-LOH	6	0.88(0.12-6.40)	0.902
бр	Gain	13	0.57(0.21-1.59)	0.284
	Loss	50	1.25(0.75-2.08)	0.385
	CN-LOH	10	0.90(0.36-2.25)	0.827
6q	Gain	12	1.13(0.48-2.65)	0.774
	Loss	71	1.31(0.83-2.04)	0.243
	CN-LOH	10	0.81(0.32-2.00)	0.642
7p	Gain	171	1.04(0.59-1.86)	0.885
	Loss	8	1.28(0.52-3.16)	0.595
	CN-LOH	16	1.58(0.72-3.46)	0.255
7q	Gain	152	0.66(0.41-1.05)	0.08

	Loss	7	0.85(0.31-2.33)	0.753
	CN-LOH	15	1.92(0.83-4.44)	0.13
8p	Gain	12	0.61(0.24-1.53)	0.288
	Loss	34	1.36(0.78-2.39)	0.28
	CN-LOH	6	1.67(0.61-4.59)	0.323
8q	Gain	20	0.74(0.33-1.65)	0.464
	Loss	30	0.77(0.42-1.43)	0.407
	CN-LOH	6	1.73(0.54-5.50)	0.356
9p	Gain	25	0.66(0.34-1.28)	0.217
	Loss	151	1.25(0.73-2.13)	0.418
	CN-LOH	23	0.83(0.43-1.57)	0.558
9q	Gain	24	0.73(0.37-1.42)	0.348
	Loss	37	1.05(0.60-1.84)	0.872
	CN-LOH	6	0.48(0.12-1.99)	0.315
10p	Gain	8	0.69(0.25-1.88)	0.465
	Loss	173	1.24(0.66-2.36)	0.502
	CN-LOH	23	1.22(0.66-2.27)	0.522
10q	Gain	5	1.35(0.33-5.51)	0.677
	Loss	176	0.41(0.23-0.74)	0.003
	CN-LOH	24	1.24(0.68-2.25)	0.481

11p	Gain	13	0.81(0.39-1.69)	0.572
	Loss	43	1.77(1.09-2.88)	0.021
	CN-LOH	7	0.93(0.29-2.97)	0.907
11q	Gain	18	0.97(0.48-1.96)	0.932
	Loss	50	1.06(0.64-1.74)	0.828
	CN-LOH	7	0.87(0.27-2.78)	0.817
12p	Gain	24	1.45(0.74-2.82)	0.279
	Loss	31	1.04(0.58-1.85)	0.903
	CN-LOH	4	0.94(0.13-6.78)	0.947
12q	Gain	48	0.64(0.33-1.25)	0.192
	Loss	53	0.75(0.45-1.25)	0.27
	CN-LOH	3	1.70(0.23-12.36)	0.6
13p	Gain	0	-	-
	Loss	0	-	-
	CN-LOH	0	-	-
13q	Gain	16	0.69(0.31-1.51)	0.351
	Loss	89	1.28(0.81-2.00)	0.288
	CN-LOH	10	1.11(0.35-3.52)	0.862
14p	Gain	0	-	-
	Loss	0	-	-
	CN-LOH	0	-	-

14q	Gain	9	0.90(0.28-2.86)	0.861
	Loss	83	1.26(0.81-1.97)	0.3
	CN-LOH	13	1.81(0.66-5.00)	0.251
15p	Gain	0	-	-
	Loss	0	-	-
	CN-LOH	0	-	-
15q	Gain	9	0.96(0.39-2.39)	0.93
	Loss	54	1.55(0.97-2.47)	0.065
	CN-LOH	9	1.47(0.64-3.40)	0.364
16p	Gain	14	1.21(0.60-2.47)	0.593
	Loss	38	1.39(0.83-2.34)	0.213
	CN-LOH	6	1.17(0.29-4.78)	0.829
16q	Gain	10	0.83(0.33-2.10)	0.698
	Loss	47	1.02(0.61-1.70)	0.95
	CN-LOH	8	2.01(0.73-5.57)	0.178
17p	Gain	19	1.53(0.80-2.92)	0.194
	Loss	40	2.36(1.41-3.95)	0.001
	CN-LOH	25	1.35(0.67-2.71)	0.399
17q	Gain	32	1.33(0.77-2.30)	0.31
	Loss	40	2.23(1.34-3.71)	0.002
	CN-LOH	21	0.86(0.35-2.13)	0.745

18p	Gain	14	1.29(0.60-2.81)	0.516
	Loss	30	1.64(0.92-2.93)	0.096
	CN-LOH	6	1.39(0.19-10.18)	0.743
18q	Gain	13	4.38(1.93-9.96)	<0.001
	Loss	30	0.92(0.48-1.79)	0.814
	CN-LOH	9	1.76(0.64-4.87)	0.274
19p	Gain	73	1.14(0.74-1.75)	0.566
	Loss	19	0.99(0.45-2.15)	0.978
	CN-LOH	12	1.31(0.63-2.74)	0.468
19q	Gain	66	1.26(0.81-1.95)	0.307
	Loss	40	1.65(0.98-2.76)	0.058
	CN-LOH	14	1.33(0.66-2.69)	0.42
20p	Gain	60	0.83(0.53-1.30)	0.405
	Loss	20	1.27(0.66-2.47)	0.477
	CN-LOH	7	2.26(0.91-5.63)	0.08
20q	Gain	67	0.73(0.47-1.16)	0.181
	Loss	14	0.94(0.38-2.34)	0.897
	CN-LOH	6	1.44(0.45-4.60)	0.534
21p	Gain	0	-	-
	Loss	0	-	-
	CN-LOH	0	-	-

21q	Gain	13	1.16(0.47-2.88)	0.745
	Loss	20	1.37(0.68-2.75)	0.367
	CN-LOH	4	1.90(0.26-13.81)	0.527
22p	Gain	0	-	-
	Loss	0	-	-
	CN-LOH	0	-	-
22q	Gain	15	1.12(0.55-2.25)	0.759
	Loss	85	1.40(0.91-2.17)	0.129
	CN-LOH	13	2.17(0.94-5.04)	0.07
23p	Gain	0	-	-
	Loss	0	-	-
	CN-LOH	0	-	-
23q	Gain	0	-	-
	Loss	0	-	-
	CN-LOH	0	-	_

Table 16. Multivariate Association with Progression-Free Survival for Microarray Data					
		Progression-Free Survival (yrs)			
Covariate	Level	N	Hazard Ratio (95% CI)	HR P-value	

•

1q	Loss	32	0.41(0.21-0.81)	0.009
10q	Loss	176	0.35(0.19-0.65)	<0.001
11p	Loss	43	1.66(1.00-2.73)	0.049
17q	Loss	40	2.35(1.39-3.97)	0.001
18q	Gain	13	3.87(1.66-9.04)	0.002
22q	CN-LOH	13	2.20(0.94-5.17)	0.07

Table 17. Univariate Association with Progression-Free Survival for Whole ChromosomeMutations from Microarray Data					
		Progression-Free Survival (yrs)			
Covariate	Level	 N(% of 204)	Hazard Ratio (95% CI)	HR P-value	
1	Whole Chromosome Gain	20(9.8)	0.70(0.35-1.40)	0.314	
	Whole Chromosome Loss	18(8.8)	0.30(0.11-0.82)	0.018	
	Whole Chromosome Loss of Heterozygosity	3(1.5)	0.48(0.07-3.46)	0.466	
2	Whole Chromosome Gain	15(7.4)	0.73(0.31-1.69)	0.459	
	Whole Chromosome Loss	12(5.9)	1.17(0.51-2.69)	0.718	
	Whole Chromosome	3(1.5)	2.99e-7(0-Inf)	0.995	

	Loss of Heterozygosity			
3	Whole Chromosome Gain	23(11.3)	0.96(0.44-2.10)	0.91
	Whole Chromosome Loss	13(6.4)	1.55(0.62-3.86)	0.351
	Whole Chromosome Loss of Heterozygosity	4(2.0)	0.78(0.11-5.64)	0.806
4	Whole Chromosome Gain	7(3.4)	0.76(0.23-2.52)	0.658
	Whole Chromosome Loss	18(8.8)	0.84(0.36-1.93)	0.674
	Whole Chromosome Loss of Heterozygosity	5(2.5)	0.97(0.24-3.96)	0.964
5	Whole Chromosome Gain	10(4.9)	0.74(0.27-2.04)	0.565
	Whole Chromosome Loss	9(4.4)	1.24(0.45-3.41)	0.671
	Whole Chromosome Loss of Heterozygosity	3(1.5)	2.99e-7(0-Inf)	0.995
6	Whole Chromosome Gain	5(2.5)	0.91(0.27-3.04)	0.883
	Whole Chromosome Loss	37(18.1)	1.25(0.72-2.17)	0.422
	Whole Chromosome Loss of Heterozygosity	8(3.9)	0.80(0.29-2.21)	0.668
7	Whole Chromosome Gain	147(72.1)	0.69(0.44-1.09)	0.111
	Whole Chromosome Loss	3(1.5)	1.36(0.43-4.34)	0.6
	Whole Chromosome Loss of Heterozygosity	10(4.9)	1.81(0.73-4.50)	0.203

8	Whole Chromosome Gain	9(4.4)	0.49(0.15-1.59)	0.232
	Whole Chromosome Loss	19(9.3)	1.05(0.51-2.19)	0.89
	Whole Chromosome Loss of Heterozygosity	5(2.5)	1.83(0.58-5.85)	0.306
9	Whole Chromosome Gain	15(7.4)	0.58(0.25-1.34)	0.2
	Whole Chromosome Loss	34(16.7)	1.12(0.63-1.99)	0.706
	Whole Chromosome Loss of Heterozygosity	6(2.9)	0.48(0.12-1.99)	0.315
10	Whole Chromosome Gain	3(1.5)	1.62(0.40-6.63)	0.501
	Whole Chromosome Loss	160(78.4)	0.81(0.49-1.34)	0.413
	Whole Chromosome Loss of Heterozygosity	23(11.3)	1.22(0.66-2.27)	0.522
11	Whole Chromosome Gain	7(3.4)	0.78(0.28-2.20)	0.637
	Whole Chromosome Loss	34(16.7)	1.46(0.86-2.50)	0.163
	Whole Chromosome Loss of Heterozygosity	6(2.9)	0.95(0.30-3.03)	0.933
12	Whole Chromosome Gain	15(7.4)	0.98(0.36-2.69)	0.969
	Whole Chromosome Loss	20(9.8)	0.70(0.33-1.45)	0.334
	Whole Chromosome Loss of Heterozygosity	2(1.0)	3.00e-7(0-Inf)	0.995

13	Whole Chromosome Gain	0	-	_
	Whole Chromosome Loss	0	-	-
	Whole Chromosome	0	-	-
	Loss of Heterozygosity			
14	Whole Chromosome Gain	0	-	_
	Whole Chromosome Loss	0	-	-
	Whole Chromosome	0	-	-
	Loss of Heterozygosity			
15	Whole Chromosome Gain	0	-	_
	Whole Chromosome Loss	0	-	-
	Whole Chromosome	0	-	-
	Loss of Heterozygosity			
16	Whole Chromosome Gain	6(2.9)	1.14(0.40-3.25)	0.802
	Whole Chromosome Loss	24(11.8)	1.01(0.52-1.97)	0.972
	Whole Chromosome	4(2.0)	1.60(0.22-11.65)	0.641
	Loss of Heterozygosity			
17	Whole Chromosome Gain	15(7.4)	1.19(0.54-2.61)	0.671
	Whole Chromosome Loss	26(12.7)	1.59(0.86-2.94)	0.143
	Whole Chromosome	16(7.8)	0.81(0.30-2.22)	0.683
	Loss of Heterozygosity			
18	Whole Chromosome Gain	8(3.9)	4.19(1.49-11.81)	0.007

	Whole Chromosome Loss	17(8.3)	1.17(0.47-2.91)	0.739
	Whole Chromosome Loss of Heterozygosity	5(2.5)	1.6(0.21-11.39)	0.659
19	Whole Chromosome Gain	62(30.4)	1.26(0.81-1.96)	0.312
	Whole Chromosome Loss	16(7.8)	0.76(0.31-1.89)	0.56
	Whole Chromosome Loss of Heterozygosity	11(5.4)	1.19(0.54-2.60)	0.663
20	Whole Chromosome Gain	55(27.0)	0.76(0.47-1.21)	0.245
	Whole Chromosome Loss	10(4.9)	0.81(0.29-2.23)	0.683
	Whole Chromosome Loss of Heterozygosity	5(2.5)	1.50(0.47-4.79)	0.492
21	Whole Chromosome Gain	0	-	-
	Whole Chromosome Loss	0	-	-
	Whole Chromosome Loss of Heterozygosity	0	-	-
22	Whole Chromosome Gain	0	-	-
	Whole Chromosome Loss	0	-	-
	Whole Chromosome Loss of Heterozygosity	0	-	-
23	Whole Chromosome Gain	0	-	-
	Whole Chromosome Loss	0	-	-

	Whole Chromosome Loss of Heterozygosity	0	-	-
19 + / 20 +	19p/20p	45(22.1)	0.96(0.60-1.54)	0.858
	19p/20q	46(22.5)	0.82(0.50-1.35)	0.432
	19q/20p	42(20.6)	1.09(0.67-1.77)	0.722
	19q/20q	44(21.6)	0.90(0.55-1.48)	0.676
7 + / 10 -	7p/10p	153(75.0)	0.98(0.59-1.64)	0.947
	7p/10q	151(74.0)	0.82(0.51-1.33)	0.43
	7q/10p	135(66.2)	0.72(0.46-1.12)	0.148
	7q/10q	140(68.6)	0.60(0.38-0.93)	0.023

Table 18. Multivariate Association with Progression-Free Survival for Whole ChromosomeMutations from Microarray Data					
		Progression-Free Survival (yrs)			
Covariate	Level	N(% of 204)	Hazard Ratio (95% CI)	HR P-value	
1	Whole Chromosome Loss	18(8.8)	0.22(0.08-0.62)	0.004	
18	Whole Chromosome Gain	8(3.9)	7.00(2.42-20.30)	<0.001	
7 Gain / 10 Loss	7q/10q	140(68.6)	0.49(0.31-0.77)	0.002	